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12

CHAIR CARROLL:

(Gavel. )

The Human Services and Economic

13

Development Committee will now come to order.

14

(Gavel.)

15

Present we have Committee members Vice-Chair

16

Jo Anne Johnson and Member Michael Molina.

17

Corporation Counsel, we have Ed Kushi, Jr.

18

Committee Staff, Shannon Alueta; and Pauline

19

Martins, Committee secretary.

20

HSED-16 BILL TO PROHIBIT THE EXHIBITION OF CAPTIVE
CETACEANS

21
22

CHAIR CARROLL:

All those wishing to testify should do so

23

at the secretary's desk if you are not already

24

signed up.

25

meeting, please turn off all pagers and cellular

To minimize disturbances during the
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1

phones or set them to the silent mode.
At this time we have before us resource

2
3

people that -- to help us come to a decision.

We

4

have Dr. Paul Nachtigall -- I'm sure I messed up his

5

name again -- Interim Director, Hawaii Institute of

6

Marine Biology, Director of Marine Mammal Research

7

Program.

8

Management, General Manager, Dolphin Quest-Oahu,

9

Kahala Mandarin Oriental.

We have Bill Hurley, Director of Animal

Hannah Bernard, Director

10

of Education, Maui Ocean Center.

Robert Lafferty

11

representing the. Free Dolphin Coalition of Maui.

12

And Dr. Elizabeth Lyons, a veterinarian with the US

13

Department of Agriculture.

14

Before we begin, I would just like to say to

15

the audience please respect everything that is said

16

from our resource people over here.

17

enough to come before a panel like this without

18

wondering if people are going to clap for you or

19

make other remarks.

20

audience would restrain themselves.

22

Nachtigall.

23

Doctor.

25

So I would appreciate it if the

And we would like to begin with Dr.

21

24

It is difficult

MR. NACHTIGALL:

And each member has ten minutes.

Okay.

I have prepared a few things to

say and generally I

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

5

1

CHAIR CARROLL:

Excuse me.

Could you speak into the

2

microphone or it won't -- our television audience

3

won't be able to hear you.

4

MR. NACHT I GALL :

Okay.

Okay.

5

Is that better now?

My goal in the science of studying

6

marine mammals is primarily exactly that.

7

researcher that studies marine mammals.

8

doing it for some 30 years and that's how I spend my

9

time.

10

I am a
I have been

And one of my colleagues and mentors and the

11

first president of the Society of mammalogy, Ted

12

Norris, said something that I agreed with very much.

13

And I'll read it to you.

14

Dolphin Society, published in 1991.

15

about cetaceans when we study them both in the wild

16

and in captivity.

17

understanding that cannot be acquired at a distance,

18

and such understanding is fundamental in caring

19

about cetaceans."

20

It comes from his book,
"We learn most

Captive animals offer us

So that's what f believe here.

I believe

21

that if you're going to understand animals, you need

22

to understand them in the wild, you need to

23

understand their social behaviors, you need to

24

understand what they do in the wild.

25

to really understand them, you also need to do
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1

research with them in a captive situation.
i

2

The study of captive animals is important for

3

the animals and society.

4

brings people into contact with whales and dolphins.

5

Some of that contact is detrimental.

6

animals allow the opportunity to learn how to assist

7

the wild animals.

8
9

Human use of the ocean

Captive

A couple of examples of this have to do with
fishing.

We all like to eat fish or a lot of us

10

like to eat fish/

11

fishing net protection are starting to be big

12

problems in dealing with cetaceans.

13

much of the Marine Mammal Protection Act came into

14

being because of the problems that were -- were

15

revealed in the late 1960s of fishermen catching

16

dolphins in nets and killing a great deal of them.

17

So there's a couple of ways to worry about that.

18 .

One, you can stop fishing, and that's not likely to

19

happen, but the second way is to look at what the

20

effects of fishing is on -- on animals and how you

21

can assist animals in the wild in avoiding

22

fishnets.

23

and fishnet entanglement and

As you know,

Some work that's being done currently at the

24

Haraderwijk Marine Mammal Park in Holland

25

particularly in the North Sea there is a problem
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1

with Harbor Porpoises being caught in nets.

2

a great deal of work that's going on at the Harter

3

bachan Marine Mammal Park that has to do with

4

understanding what happens when Harbor Porpoises get

5

caught in nets.

6

they get out of them?

7

they use at Harter bachan Marine Mammal Park are

8

animals that were picked up off of the beaches and

9

saved.

How do they avoid them?

There's

How can

The Harbor Porpoises that

They were stranded animals.

10

And there's one named Marco, that was a

11

Newfoundland animal picked up off the beach in

12

actually Germany and taken to Harter bachan.

13

was picked up after it had been pecked at by gulls

14

and was going to die, which they picked it up and

15

saved it and now it's a very resource rich animal.

16

Another thing that we're doing right now is

in
And it

17

there is a problem with Atlantic Bottlenose

18

Dolphins, Tursiops truncatus, off the Eastern Coast

19

of the United States, off North Carolina.

20

big problem with Bottlenose Dolphins that are being

21

captured in fishing nets.

22

and dolphins need to fish and the dolphins don't

23

need to be caught in the nets.

24

catching these dolphins in the net?

25

can do is create a net that is much more apparent to

And people need to fish

How can you avoid
One thing you
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1

the animal.

2

now is to look at how well different nets are

3

detected by Bottlenose Dolphins.

4

nets that have been developed that are much more

5

apparent to echolocation and should allow the

6

animals to see the nets sufficiently not that the

7

dolphins will.

8

on with captive animals.

9

And some work that we're doing right

There's some new

That's the sort of work that can go

People's experience with dolphins and whales

10

and resources are

ess~ntial

for standard animal

11

medical and husbandry care.

There are a lot of

12

animals around the world, a lot of cetaceans,

13

dolphins and whales, do strand on the beaches.

14

there weren't people to help them, these animals

15

would die.

16

practicing veterinarians associated with public

17

display facilities, marine parks and aquaria have

18

been saved and been returned to the wild and at the

19

same time we have learned a great deal about them.

And many of the animals, due to

I'll give some examples.

20

If

One is Mysticetis,

21

some large whales.

I'm sure you're familiar with JJ

22

and GG.

23

into Sea World in California after they were

24

stranded, and both of them were rehabilitated and

25

released back into the wild.

These are two Gray Whales that were taken

They were -- We
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1

learned a great deal about those whales and could

2

have even learned more, but we learned a great deal

3

about Mysticetis whales from those situations.

4

We have also had Humpback Whales strand here

5

in Hawaii, and I have been part of those situations.

6

Humpback Whales have stranded in Hawaii, and they

7

have been taken primarily to Sea Life Park on Oahu.

8

And in that situation Sea Life Park nursed them back

9

to health.

10

There's a Risso's Dolphin, Louisiana Lou,

11

that stranded in Boston Harbor, and was dying on the

12

mud flats of the Ford River.

13

rehabilitated and nursed back to health by people at

14

New England Aquarium, a public display facility.

15

They then -- the animal was too big for them, and

16

she was shipped into our facility and we had her for

17

nearly 20 years before she died of old age.

18

And that animal was

Also, Melon-Headed Whales.

We have a lot of

19

Melon-Headed Whales around here, Peponocephala

20

Electra.

21

ago on the Kona Coast, and that whale was taken into

22

human care or given medical care by the people at

23

Sea Life Park once again.

24

about three years old.

25

she was when she carne in as an infant, as a stranded

A Melon-Headed Whale stranded three years

And that animal is now

It is over twice as big as
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1

animal, and we're now looking at her ability to

2

hear.

3

hearing ability.

4

those animals that would have died, but with the

5

help from a public display facility is allowed to

6

live and we're getting a great deal of new

7

information about Melon-Headed Whales.

So, once again, there's one of

Harbor Porpoises I talked about.

8
9

One of my graduate students is looking at her

Whales.

Sperm

There's a Sperm Whale right now at the

10

Clearwater Marine Aquarium, once again a public

11

display facility in -- in Clearwater, Florida, and

12

that Sperm Whale is now being cared for.

13

And if these people are not allowed to

14

display animals, how will the people be trained that

15

can care for animals, continue their work and

16

support the veterinarians?

17

stranded on Maui County beaches in the past two

18

years.

19

cannot be released to the wild?

20

shark attack, such as the Sperm Whale at

21

Marine aquarium.

22

haven't really learned their culture or how to make

23

a living, Harbor Porpoises at Harter bachan,

24

Melon-Headed Whales here, the Gray Whale at Sea

25

World.

Eight cetaceans have

What will be done with stranded animals that
Animals injured by
Clearwat~r

Or infant stranded an.imals that

Much of it has to do with caring for animals
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1

and having people that are willing, volunteer their

2

time and a great deal of effort in order to save

3

animals.
So in summary, a ban on the holding of

4

5

cetaceans in captivity for public display deprives

6

good 'people who care about animals the opportunity

7

to help the animals in stranding situations.

8

detrimental to the population in the long run by not

9

allowing new knowledge about the animals to be

It is

10

obtained.

It may also deprive unreleasable stranded

11

animals a place to adequately be maintained and

12

cared for.

13

I would urge you not to adopt this law.

14

Also, if you do pass this law, it is possible it may

15

run counter to Federal Marine Animal Protection.

16

Thank you.

17

CHAIR CARROLL:

We would now like to hear from Hannah

18
19
20

Thank you.

Bernard.
MS. BERNARD:

Can you hear me?

21

Aloha, Mr. Chair and Council members.

22

for the opportunity to speak on this matter today.

23

No matter what the outcome of the vote, I'm very

24

pleased that you're having this meeting today to

25

provide the public with much needed opportunity to
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1

discuss this controversial issue.

2

if it does nothing else, it starts a trend worldwide

3

to get all sides of this issue to come together and

4

begin that healthy dialogue we need to move forward

5

in the future for the benefit of the animals.

And I hope that

6

Excuse me.

7

I wear two hats today and I am going to read

8

fast because I don't want to go over my time.· The

9

first is as Director of Education for the Maui Ocean

10

Center, and as their representative I will share the

11

center's policy against keeping dolphins in

12

captivity.

13

has been involved in dolphin research, education and

14

conservation for the last 20 years who also opposes

15

keeping dolphins in captivity and therefore supports

16

the ban on dolphins in captivity on Maui.

17

The second hat I wear is as a person who

While in college I worked briefly on a

18

captive dolphin project, Project Circe at Redwood

19

City in California under the direction of Drs.

20

Dianne Reiss and Hal Markowitz.

21

degree in Marine Biology and Limnology, I began

22

working on dolphins in the wild as an employee of

23

·the California Department of Fish and Game and the

After receiving my

24

National Marine Fisheries Service and then

25

Greenpeace, USA.
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1

I have worked as an observer on fishing boats

2

and research vessels, conducted feeding habit

3

studies and photogrammetry studies on dolphins and

4

coordinated San Diego County's Marine Mammal

5

Stranding Network for five years.

6

As a scientist with Greenpeace in 1988, I was

7

invited, along with a number of other conservation

8

organization representatives, to present testimony

9

to the National Marine Fisheries Service on our

10

concerns for the live-capture dolphin industry in

11

the Gulf of Mexico.

12

proposals to put dolphins in pools in a number of

13

hotels around the country.

14

Fisheries Service was concerned enough about this

15

practice that it sought out the conservation

16

community's input.

17

moratorium was placed on live capture of Bottlenose

18

Dolphins in the gulf.

At that time there were

The National Marine

Subsequent to that hearing, a

19

After moving to Maui ten years ago, I

20

continue to work with governmental, commercial and

21

nonprofit organizations to assist in education,

22

research, and conservation of the marine

23

environment.

24

National Marine Sanctuary, as has Dr. Nachtigall,

25

with its designation in 1992.

And I have been involved in the

Currently I serve on
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1

several committees to advise National Marine

2

Fisheries Service on marine mammal populations as

3

mandated by changes to the Marine Mammal Protection

4

Act in 1994.

5

The Maui Ocean Center was established in 1998

6

with the clear understanding that it would not house

7

marine mammals except for short-term, rehabilitative

8

purposes such as strandings.

9

take care of stranded animals.

I agree we do need to
The Maui Ocean

10

Center is well aware of the financial advantages in

11

keeping dolphins in captivity for display, but

12

believe the risks and discomfort to the dolphins

13

outweighs the perceived benefits to humans.

14

The Maui Ocean Center has consciously chosen

15

not to hold dolphins in captivity for these

16

additional reasons:

17

We question the use of scientific research

18

and education as justification for keeping dolphins

19

captive.

20

Captive dolphin facilities perpetuate the

21

capture and trade of dolphins worldwide in

22

perpetuity.

23

We question the ability of most captive

24

facilities to adequately represent a dolphin's

25

natural ecosystem.
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And the Maui Ocean Center's parent company,

1

2

Coral World International, has experience in housing

3

captive dolphins and believes that Maui is not

4

appropriate for this practice.
I will elaborate on the first one.

5

Keeping

6

dolphins in captivity is controversial, and the

7

scientific justification for capacity has grown

8

increasingly unpopular with the public.

9

dispute that much has been learned about dolphins in

.10

captivity, as my

esteemed~colleague

We will not

has published

11

numerous documents on captive dolphins, as have many

12

others.

13

how much we have learned today.

And I know that more will be demonstrated

14

However, we still believe in spite of the

15

extensive research on dolphins in captivity, the

16

knowledge received about echolocation, their

17

cognition and physiology, that most of the captive

18

research to date has assisted in keeping captives

19

healthier in a captive setting.

20

captivity is different from the wild.

21

physically restricted conditions of captivity, which

22

result in unnatural social structure and associated

23

aberrant behavior patterns, means that correlations

24

between captive and wild dolphins are limited.

25

small numbers of animals involved and the changing
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1

genetic basis of the captive cetacean population

2

also means the correlations between captive dolphins

3

and wild dolphins is of questionable scientific

4

value.

5

dolphins in captivity so that we may learn more

6

about them is tautological.

Therefore, the argument that keeping

Captive-based research has not greatly

7
8

assisted us in our understanding of the complexity

9

of dolphin societies in the wild.

Only wild-based

10

studies have done this.

11

have more often contributed to the welfare of

12

dolphins in captivity, not necessarily the other way

13

around.

14

necessary to better understand the complexity of

15

dolphins lives and to protect their habitats from

16

degradation, not more studies on captive dolphins.

17

And, in fact, these studies

Wild-based studies on dolphins are

During the last 30 to 40 years of studying

18

captive dolphins, the plight of their relatives in

19

the wild has worsened, not improved.

20

captive dolphin programs where the public may swim

21

or even kiss dolphins may have contributed to the

22

public's perception that it's appropriate to

23

approach them and touch them in the wild.

24

subsequent global trend in dolphin tourism and

25

proliferation of swim-with-the-dolphins programs has
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1

resulted in disturbance to dolphin resting habitat

2

and human feeding of wild dolphins, sometimes with

3

disastrous consequences.

4

While we have been studying and educating

5

about dolphins in captivity, we have simultaneously

6

witnessed global degradation of their habitat,

7

fisheries interactions killing millions of dolphins,

8

mass die-off events from mysterious diseases, and

9

the official listing as threatened or there is so

10

little known about the species that their status

11

cannot be classified of 22 species of toothed whales

12

around the world, the near extinction of the Baiji

13

River Dolphin, the North Island subpopulation of the

14

Hector's Dolphin and the Gulf of California Harbor

15

Porpoise.

16

least 5 dolphin die-offs have hit the Atlantic

17

Bottlenose Dolphins, the star of the captive

18

industry, with the loss of more than 700 dolphins

19

during the 1987-'88 event resulting in the listing

20

of this coastal migratory stock as depleted.

21

Thirteen years later, as documented in this report

22

by the Marine Mammal Commission, which is an

23

executive branch of -- and this is the Report to

24

Congress for 2000, 13 years later dolphins from this

25

population are being taken still incidentally in

In addition, during the past 15 years at

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

18

1

gillnet fisheries, yet their stock structure is

2

poorly known.

3

mitigated these threats nor assisted us in

4

characterizing the population of some of these

5

dolphins in the wild.

Keeping dolphins in captivity has not

captive dolphin facilities will perpetuate

6

7

the capture and trade of dolphins worldwide in

8

perpetuity.

9

house dolphins, it will open the door to the

Once a facility is built on Maui to

10

importation of captives from around the world.

11

captive facilities claim that they will only accept

12

additional dolphins from other captive facilities

13

rather than the wild.

14

inbreeding and loss of genetic diversity, dolphins

15

will continue to be captured from the wild.

16

captive facilities wished to create a breeding stock

17

in order to ensure a sufficient level of genetic

18

diversity, it will probably takes thousands of

19

dolphins over the course of several hundred years.

20

However, due to concerns for

the captive facility,

22

do you think will pay for that?

23

county?

25

If the

On the other hand, should such a facility,

21

24

Many

fail financially on Maui, who
Will it be the

Third, we question the ability of most
captive facilities to adequately represent a
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1

dolphin's natural ecosystem.

2

has an open-ocean water system and the ecosystems of

3

fish and invertebrates are habitat-based.

4

really important, remember.

5

large sharks, which are captured under the guidance

6

of Hawaiian Cultural Consultant Uncle Charlie

7

Maxwell, are released if they show signs of

8

prolonged stress and the inability to adapt to

9

capti~ity.

10

11

The Maui Ocean Center

This is

These animals, even the

The same cannot be said of captive

dolphins for the most part.
A captive dolphin is indisputably in a highly

12

unnatural setting.

No matter how big the tank, no

13

matter how stimulating the environment, captive

14

dolphins live in a monotonous world in striking

15

contrast to the complex, dynamic ocean.

16

living amongst family members and extended friends

I}

groupings, hunting, traveling miles a day,

18

communicating, engaging in playas well as battle,

19

learning from their mothers and other pod members,

20

they live amongst a handful of displaced

21

individuals.

22

often with strangers marked by dominant hierarchies

23

not like they find in the wild.

24

have unnaturally mixed stocks.

25

are crossed with Pacific Bottlenose and sometimes

Instead of

Unless born in captivity they are

These pods usually
Atlantic Bottlenose
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1

even other species, swimming in shallow circles,

2

they play games with humans in pools.
I will also quote from the late Dr. Ken

3

4

Norris in his book Dolphin -- in his and Kenneth

5

Hires book --

6
7

8
9

CHAIR CARROLL:

Ms. Bernard, you have 60 seconds to

conclude.
MS. BERNARD:

Oh.
-- Dolphin Societies.

We need to learn more

10

about them in the wild, he says.

11

the only certain intimate things about dolphins

12

lives could be learned from captive individuals.

13

Animals confined in pools, even big ones, obviously

14

were not able to carry out all of their normal life

15

patterns.

16

they deal with the larger world, necessarily exists

17

only as hint in the captive animals."

18

"It's clear that

The outward face of dolphins, the ways

And I'll close with this:

The Maui Ocean

19

Center will only keep dolphins in captivity when

20

called upon to accept stranded animals for

21

short-term rehabilitative purposes as we have done

22

twice within the last three years with pleasure.

23

do this willingly in an effort to assist the

24

animal's recovery, but have no ulterior motive to

25

retain such animals for display or research
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1

purposes.
And thank you, once again, for your time, for

2
3

allowing us the opportunity to share our opinion,

4

and for allowing the public to have a forum to speak

5

their minds.

6

CHAIR CARROLL:

7
(Applause. )

9

CHAIR CARROLL:

11

Thank you.

Next we would like to hear from Billy Hurley.

8

10

Mahalo.

Would the audience please restrain

themselves.
MR. HURLEY:

Thank you.

Good morning.

My name is Billy Hurley.

I,

12

as you heard, work for Dolphin Quest,

Incorporated.

13

I have worked for Dolphin Quest now for about two

14

years.

I have been doing this for about 13 years
/

15

now.

16

had grown up.

17

whole lifetime watching Bottlenose Dolphins swim

18

around in, you know, a foot and a half water chasing

19

minnows or chasing shrimp boats down and always was

20

so intrigued by them as I grew up.

21

I reached my college years that I would pursue a

22

marine biology degree and even pursue a master's

23

degree at the University of California, Santa Cruz.

24
25

I began in the Pan Handle of Florida where I
I grew up in the Keys and spent my

So I decided as

I have worked with captive marine animals
both in shows and exhibitions.

I have done it for
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1

educational purposes.

I have been involved with a

2

tremendous number of strandings.

3

involved with the only, at this time, Bottlenose

4

Dolphin that was raised from infancy off of a beach,

5

learning about formulas and ways to care for these

6

animals.

7

research in the Monterey Bay Aquarium area.

8

worked with the Monterey Aquarium, I worked with the

9

Marine Mammal Center and many other organizations

In fact, was

I have done a tremendous amount of

10

looking at wild animals.

11

the interactive programs and facilities.

12

I

And I have also worked in

So I was asked today to come and talk with

13

you all about some of our thoughts pertaining to

14

animals in captive and human care.

15

draft of the bill and as I understood it, it was

16

specific to the exhibition of captive marine

17

mammals.

18

law that suggested that marine mammals could not be

19

in captivity, but it was the exhibition of that.

20

with that as my assumption, I'm going to just

21

briefly go over a couple of quick things.

22

And, in fact,

I have read your

you weren't trying to make a

So

The first thing I would like to say is that

23

in the short term that I was invited to come, I was

24

unable to collect a few of the items, as I talked to

25

Mr. Carroll this morning about, that are in the mail
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1

for you, but I do have copies that I will be happy

2

to leave for you.

3

to Congress from the Alliance of Marine Mammal Parks

4

and Aquariums.

5

is quantified looking at the cortisone levels and

6

androsterone levels in marine mammals as they're

7

related to stress, inclusive of wild dolphins.

8

also have the Marine Mammal Study that was done by

9

Roper Polls.

One of them is an Annual Report

Another one is a stress paper that

We

I'm sure most of you know what the

10

Boper Polling Agency is.

11

of information here about the general public and

12

their thoughts on captive marine mammals, the

13

education and conservational values of those.

14

also have a letter that I am going to briefly read

15

from in just a moment.

16

There's tremendous amount

My brief opinion is this:

And I

There are for all

17

of us the feelings and concerns that the word

18

"captivity" brings with it a horrific and

19

imprisoning type of thought.

20

than try to look at it from a dolphin perspective, I

21

would like to try to do it from a perspective of

22

animals that you all probably have yourselves that

23

you play with and enjoy, whether it be horses or

24

dogs or some other kind of domesticated animal.

25

And I guess rather

There are many of us who have driven down the
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1

road and we have seen a dog tied to a post in

2

someone's yard, very dirty, very mangy, very poor

3

kept, and you're never going to find an angrier

4

person than me when I see something like that.

5

by the same token I can drive down that same road

6

and see someone with a Golden Retriever next to them

7

as they're in a wheelchair or I can see someone

8

being led when they're blind.

9

the care giving that goes on to different animals is

But

And so I know that

10

dependent upon the individuals who hold those

11

animals.

12

or whether we're talking about horses or whether

13

we're talking about dogs, we're talking about an

14

animal care issue and a welfare issue that is very,

15

very close to my heart.

16

And whether we're talking about dolphins

When I started doing this 13 years ago, the

17

one question I had for myself was:

Is captivity all

18

that horrible of a place?

19

put a dolphin in a small glass box and you put him

20

out in front of a gas station somewhere in south

21

Florida and you say come s'ee the mermaid, the answer

22

is absolutely yes, it's a horrible thing.

23

should be subjected to that.

24

environments where animals are reproducing like

25

crazy and we have animals that can go out in the

And the answer is if you

No animal

But when you have
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1

open ocean and return voluntarily all the time, then

2

there's something else to be said about the care

3

that must be being given to those animals.
So while you debate and discuss whether or

4
5

not Maui and Molokai and Lanai and the other islands

6

that are involved here are interested in this,

7

think we all need to remember that there is a big

8

difference between the kind of care that some

9

individuals give and the kind of care that others

10
11

I

do.
I realize that this is a debate that also is

12

involved because of a particular group of people who

13

are interested in coming over this way, and while

14

I'm not an expert on them or their group, I can

15

certainly say that there are huge benefits and

16

values to your public for conservation, education.

17

That, even as Ms. Bernard was reading, for as

18

many studies that say one thing, there are just as

19

many studies that say another.

20

great about our country, that we have the

21

opportunity to go out and find out if these things

22

are valid or if they're not valid.

23

And that's what's so

So, briefly, I would just again like to -- to

24

point out just a couple of quick things if I can

25

from a few reports here, and I will certainly
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1

2

conclude with those.
The closing paragraph of the park

-~

sorry,

3

of the Roper Stokes Poll that was put together in

4

1998, the summary -- summarizing paragraph states,

5

"In summary, the park visitors agree that the

6

Alliance parks have educational as well as

7

entertainment value.

8

viewing and interacting with live marine animals is

9

more educational than reading books, viewing videos

The visitors believe that

10

or seeing them in a museum.

11

that their experience was even more valuable than

12

seeing marine mammals in the wild.

13

facilities, those that offer visitors the

14

opportunity to swim with and/or touch the animals

15

received the highest marks when it came to

16

educational value, environmental appreciation and

17

entertainment."

18

In fact, visitors say

Among the

Now, again, understand, I spent six years

19

looking at marine animals in the wild in Santa Cruz,

20

the Monterey Bay area, and I agree with Dr.

21

Nachtigall and I agree with Ms. Bernard that clearly

22

there is only things that we can learn about marine

23

mammals if we look at them in the wild and if we

24

look at them as they're participating in what they

25

naturally do.

By the same token I can tell you from
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1

training animals for research that there are so many

2

questions that can only be answered through

3

training.

4

both of those areas are what make us "who we are when

5

we're trying to care for stranded animals and when

6

we're trying to help out in other situations with

7

animals.

8
9

And those things that we learn about from

In conclusion, I wanted to read from a letter
that is on its way to the Committee Chair Robert

10

Carroll and, of course, the rest of the board

11

members.

12

The Alliance of Marine Parks and Aquariums is

13

an international association of marine life parks,

14

aquariums, zoos, research facilities and

15

professional organizations dedicated to conservation

16

of marine mammals and their environments through

17

public display, education and research.

18

Collectively members of the Alliance represent the

19

greatest body of professional expertise and

20

knowledge about the care and handling of marine

21

mammals.

22

We would like to submit our 2000 Report to

23

Congress to you for the record.

24

in-depth description of Alliance members activities.

25

It contains a more

Members of the Alliance provide exceptional
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1

care for their animals.

2

these facilities are passionate about marine mammals

3

and dedicated to excellent animal care based on

4

positive reinforcement.

5

substantial number of animals born in these

6

facilities.

7

Bottlenose Dolphins living in North American

8

aquariums and zoos were born there and exhibit daily

9

in the same behaviors and social patterns as they do

10

The caretakers employed by

This is evidenced by the

At present almost 50 percent of the

in the wild.
Public display of marine mammals is an

11

12

integral piece of the conservation puzzle.

13

comes educational and conservation programs unique

14

in their ability to establish a personal connection

15

between visitors and these magnificent animals.

16

this personal connection fosters learning about how

17

each

18

the habitats in which they dwell.

19

requires public education, the practice of

20

conservation behaviors by every individual, and the

21

development of effective public policy.

22

the exhibition of whales and dolphins in Maui would

23

not be an effective public policy.

individ~al's

With it

And

actions affect marine mammals and
Conservation

A ban on

24

In addition to their important contributions

25

to the conservation of marine mammals, institutions
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1

caring for these marine animals are able to conduct

2

research that combined with field investigations

3

provides a more complete picture of each species's

4

complex behavior, physiology, life cycle, social

5

structure, and overall needs in aquariums and the

6

wild.

7

not be possible.

8
9

Without public display, these studies would

This information adds to the growing pool of
knowledge that may some day be called upon to

10

diagnose diseases of entire ecosystems, help 'save a

11

threatened or endangered species, or preserve a

12

declining animal habitat.

13

exhibits, programs and other experiences the more

14

than 36 million who visit marine life parks,

15

aquariums and zoos each year learn about these

16

amazing animals.

17

Through educational

The National Science Teachers Association

18

officially recognizes the essentially educational

19

role of aquariums, zoos and other cultural

20

attractions in providing learning experiences and

21

programs to compliment the classroom.

22

considers zoological parks and aquariums as often

23

the only means for continuing science learning of

24

the general public beyond the school years.

25

teachers organization points out that there is a
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1

growing body of research documenting the power of

2

learning experiences outside of the classroom to

3

spark curiosity and engage interest in the sciences

4

during the school years and throughout our lifetime.

5

The results of a Roper Stokes Poll funded by

6

the Marine Mammal Alliance clearly confirms the

7

successful impact of marine life parks, aquariums

8

and zoos in teaching the public about marine animals

9

and providing people with heightened appreciation of

10

the importance of conserving the animals.

11

report of the study will also be closed with your

12

mailing.

13

The final

Alliance members are proud of the role they

14

play in marine mammal conservation.

These efforts

15

were recognized by the United States Congress in

16

1972 with the passage of the Marine Mammal

17

Protection Act.

18

the incalulable effort benefits of public display,

19

education, research and stranding programs to marine

20

mammals in the wild.

21

been law and has been amended, Congress has

22

continually reaffirmed the contributions of these

23

invaluable programs.

24

legislation in question, the island would be acting

25

counter to the intent of Congress to assure that the

Congress understood at that time

Over the 30 years the Act has

Should Maui pass the
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1

public continues to have the opportunity to learn

2

about the importance of conserving these animals in

3

the wild.

4

In conclusion, the Marine Mammal Alliance

5

encourages the Maui City Council to make it possible

6

for zoological institutions to make contributions to

7

the people of your-island and all of Hawaii.

8

urge you to support environments where more

9

individuals can learn about the conservation of

We

10

these majestic marine mammals, conservation of

11

environments, and support research for the benefit'

12

of all marine mammals in the wild and, importantly,

13

those that live in Maui's waters.

14

Sincerely, Chris Allison, President.

15

So, agai-n, in my closing,

r

would just like

16

to say that I have spent 13 years and I have spent a

17

lifetime learning about these animals and learning

18

about their care and learning about the effects that

19

they have on the public.

20

the reason that people want Kieko moved from Mexico

21

City, the reason that people don't shoot Killer

22

Whales any more, it's because people learned of an

23

animal called Shamu.

24

small place in the '70s.

25

CHAIR CARROLL:

And there is no doubt that

Now, Shamu may have been in a

Mr. Hurley, you have 60 seconds to
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1

2

conclude.
MR. HURLEY:

Thank you, Mr. Carroll.
May have been in smaller places in the '70s,

3

4

but as you have seen throughout the years the United

5

States Department of Agriculture and the public

6

display facilities themselves have pushed to make

7

things larger, make them better.

8

reproduction cycles of these animals, clearly we

9

have a tremendous group of animals.

As you look at the

We have 485 of

10

them in captivity.

As I have just mentioned, over

11

half of them were born there.

12

we do not need thousands and thousands.

13

caught a wild dolphin in the United States in the

14

last 13 years and it's not necessary to do so.

From that model alone
We haven't

15

I don't anticipate that Maui will be

16

supporting or sponsoring capturing of animals, nor

17

would we, but we do support, certainly, the

18

exhibition of animals for public display so the

19

conservation and educational programs can extend to

20

all members.
Thank you.

21
22

CHAIR CARROLL:

23
24
25

Thank you, Mr. Hurley.

Next we would like to hear from Rob Lafferty.
MR. LAFFERTY:

Thank you, Chairman Carroll, and thanks to

the Committee for coming in here today to listen to
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1

these presentations.

I would also like to commend

2

everyone else that's shown up today.

3

how you feel on this or what your testimony may be,

4

it's critical that you have come here today.

5

is what the process itself, government is all about,

6

and this is how we make good decisions for Maui.

Regardless of

This

I'm here as a representative of the Free

7
8

Dolphin Maui Coalition.

I'm a writer and a

9

gardener, so I'm the least qualified person to speak

10

on this among the people that are up here today.

11

But the coalition itself is an umbrella group that

12

was formed back in 1995 to oppose a captive dolphin

13

facility th9t was proposed here for Maui at Kahana

14

Park.

15

And 'they successfully opposed that.
Last year with the introduction of a

16

potential 'nother captive dolphin facility for Maui,

17

the coalition was reorganized and reformed thanks to

18

Steve Sipman and Sara Jane Blum and Ryan Shapiro.

19

And so I'm here today to speak on behalf of them.

20
21

22

You can't hear me?

Thanks, Charlie.

This is

not what I do for a living, so I'm -- forgive me.
We have submitted a packet of information for

23

you to consider.

It's in the file.

It's been

24

marked, I think, with a little Post-It.

25

summarized those documents in the first couple of
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1

pages.

2

pulled those from an extensive archive of letters

3

and articles, essays, other such material.

4

material that we thought was especially relevant to

5

Maui and introduced it in here.

6

stuff in those files, and we can provide any of that

7

to the Committee that they would like to hear.

We have

We took

There's a lot more

It's been made clear that this isn't a debate

8
9

There's about 16 different items.

today.

And we're grateful for that because this has

10

just been debated many times and in many places and

11

we don't need to do that here.

12

the past debates without having to engage in one of

13

our own.

We can learn from

What those other debates have shown us more

14
15

than anything else is that there is really no

16

consensus on this issue, especially among the

17

scientific community.

18

captivity involve the same basic issues.

19

been argued for decades.

20

resolved.

21

these.

22

The arguments for and against
They have

They're still not

There's still tremendous disagreement on

The few things that we think are important to

23

Maui is what we want to focus on today.

24

look at those issues in the context of Maui and

25

Lanai and Molokai and Kahoolawe.

And we hope that
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1

members of the Native Hawaiian community will be

2

giving their input, too, as to how the original

3

culture of these islands would have handled an issue

4

like

th~s

as well.

So, quickly, those issues are basically

5
6

education and scientific research.

Again, strongly

7

conflicting opinions within the scientific community

8

as to the value of research.

9

there are a lot of different types of research being

That's partly because

10

done.

Behavioral studies are probably the most

11

common aside from military studies and projects that

12

are being done.

13

you have heard, that that kind of research can't be

14

done in the wild.

15

Cousteau, feel that in captivity what you learn is

16

how dolphins behave and whales behave in captivity.

17

And that's about the extent of what you can learn in

18

that situation.

There's people that will insist, as

Others, including Jacques

When it comes to programs that offer the

19
20

public a chance to swim with dolphins, that can be

21

done and is being done out in the open ocean, in the

22

wild.

23

captivity in order for humans to come and play with

24

them -- and learn from them, but to play with them

25

is an idea that faces an awful lot of opposition

Forcing dolphins or whales to live in
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1

around the world.

2

same opposition here.

3

If done here, it will face that

Economic impacts are a concern.

When you try

4

to estimate the economic benefits or impacts of a

5

project, you look at the traditional things, tax

6

payments that a project creates, jobs that it would

7

create for a particular location.

8

tank for Maui, there's no guarantee that local

9

workers would actually be used to build it.

With a dolphin

And as

10

things stand right now, the construction industry is

11

pretty busy, and they're going to be busy for a

12

while yet.

13

So the service jobs that are created by this

14

kind of a facility could very possibly be offset by

15

a loss of tourism.

16

are a part of the Free Dolphin of Maui Coalition and

17

that oppose cetacean captivity are largely composed

18

of the same kind of people that fit the profile 'of

19

the tourists that we usually draw.

20

kind of people that the Visitors Bureau spends a

21

great deal of money trying to attract here.

Because the organizations that

They're the same

22

So the negative economic aspects of that kind

23

of a facility here would be indirect, but they would

24

be very long lasting because there will be continual

25

complaints, as there are at most facilities around
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1

the world.

2

right outside the

3

boycotts as well.

4

used by opponents allover the world to captivity,

5

and they have been successful in places in actually

6

having facilities closed.

7

There could very well be protests held
facility~

And possibly organized

They're common tactics.

They're

The Virginia Beach, Virginia Marine Science

8

Museum recently proposed a captive dolphin facility

9

for their expansion.

A tremendous opposition was

10

organized to that and they voted that down last

11

month, refused to do that.

12

of places like that.

13

And there's a long list

As for Maui County, we're in sound fiscal

14

shape, the Mayor tells us.

15

low on Maui at least.

16

activities for visitors to come and enjoy.

17

Coalition's position is that we don't need to take

18

the risks that are associated with this type of a

19

facility just to have another basically

20

tourist-oriented attraction.

21

Unemployment is pretty

We have a wide range of
And the

And the biggest problem is that when a

22

captive dolphin dies, the negative publicity that

23

comes from that will fuel more protests every time

24

it happens.

25

and protest again and again and again.

You'll see the same people come forward
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One of the other issues is the relationship

1

2

between intelligent beings of different species.

3

wrote an article not long ago about this, and I'll

4

try to read this quickly.

5

There's three ways that we generally estimate

6

intelligence:

7

structure, and behavior.

8

have a fairly complex brain, it's about 1/4th the

9

size of a human brain, and they're intelligent

10

I'll summarize it.

Brain size, complexity of brain
Chimpanzees, for example,

enough to communicate with us using sign language.
By comparison, the Atlantic Bottlenose

11

12

dolphin has a larger brain than ours by about 15

13

percent and it's a very highly complex structure,

14

very similar to ours.

15

skills.

16

reasoning and demonstrate intelligent behavior in

17

almost everything they do.

18

for humans, really.

19

I

They have sophisticated vocal

They carry out complex tasks.

They require

And we can't say that

So by any criteria it's generally accepted

20

that dolphins and whales are sentient beings.

21

they are intelligent and self aware, that they have

22

emotions, but that hasn't prevented us from taking

23

them for research and displaying them for

24

entertainment.

25

that makes them valuable to those who benefit from

In fact,

That

it's their intelligence
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1

keeping them captive for whatever reason and it's

2

also why others view captivity as a form of slavery.

3

The most important thing in terms of dolphins

4

I think to remember is that dolphins have a

5

signature whistle as it's described in the

6

scientific literature.

7

that they have a name, and it's the name that they

8

have given themselves or that they were given.

9

isn't the name that we give them.

That's another way of saying

It

They have their

10

own name, they are their own persons, and they

11

deserve consideration on that respect.

12

Now, the history in Maui, real quickly, 1995

13

the Council, which includes members of this current

14

Council, and Mayor Apana unanimously denied a

15

proposal by the Dolphin Institute on Oahu to build a

16

captive facility here on Maui.

17

during another hearing on the Maui Nui Theme Park

18

imposed a condition that would not allow zoological

19

exhibits at that particular facility.

20

been codified into an ordinance.

21

at this time.

22

butterflies and birds being in cages, from the

23

arguments that are in the minutes.

24

much higher scale of captivity in this.

25

They later in 1998

And that has

That's County law

The concern there was about

Dolphins is a

The decision last year to grant a permit by
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1

the Planning Commission for this same project in

2

Kihei is being challenged.

3

of that ordinance.

It may be in violation

And that remains to be seen.

Above all else, though, the fact that we have

4

5

right out off of waters an established whale

6

sanctuary between all of the islands that make up

7

Maui County shows exactly where we stand on

8

relationships

9
10

CHAIR CARROLL:

You have 60 seconds to conclude.

MR. LAFFERTY:

Thank you.
It shows exactly where we stand on the

11

12

relationship between humans and marine mammals.

13

have offered them sanctuary, and that's our

14

position.

15

We

Ethics and morality are another important

16

thing.

Dr. Peter Singer was here recently.

He's

17

the decamp professor of bioethics at Princeton

18

university, and this was his comment.

19

should not be thought of as property, but as

20

thinking, sentient beings with wants and needs of

21

their own.

22

benefit of humans in conditions that do not meet

23

their needs.

24

learned from research with captive dolphins has

25

outweighed the harms we have done by capturing them

"Dolphins

They should not be kept captive

~or

the

And I don't think anything we have
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1

and keeping them captive."
Dr. Singer is generally respected as one of

2
3

the world's most foremost experts on issue of

4

ethical behavior.

5

definition of ethics for the encyclopedia

6

Britannica, and as far as the Coalition is

7

concerned, nothing further needs to be said on the

8

subject of ethics.

He is the author of the current

When I started looking at this about a year

9

10

ago as a writer, I saw that there were arguments for

11

both sides.

12

documents and listening to lots of interesting

13

people talk, something came very clear to me.

14

could not find a moral argument in favor of

15

captivity anywhere, and I'm still looking for one.

16

CHAIR CARROLL:

17

MR. LAFFERTY:

18

But after sifting through all these

Excuse me.

I

Your time is up.

Okay.
So real briefly, what I want you to do when

19

you consider your decision is try to imagine how it

20

feels to be a whale or a dolphin swimming free,

21

to imagine how it feels to be one in captivity.

22

that might help to clarify your choice in your

23

decision here today.

24
25

Again, thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL:

Thank you very much.
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Next we would like to hear from Dr. Lyons.

1

2
3

4

MS. LYONS:

Good morning.

Can everyone hear me okay

before I get started?
Thank you so much for including me in this

5

discussion this morning.

6

a resource person and also to be included amongst

7

such esteemed company.

8

Rob has indicated, prepared for this.

9

It's a privilege to act as

I feel that I am less than,

What my role is here, I am a veterinarian

10

with the US Department of Agriculture.

You may

11

wonder among yourselves what in the world US

12

Department of Agriculture has to do with marine

13

mammals in captivity either pro or con.

14

would like to do is just kind of describe a bit to

15

you what my job is and then also to provide some

16

background information on USDA policy.

What I

17

I have been a veterinary medical officer with

18

the USDA since 1987, and part of my job includes the

19

inspection of facilities which either exhibit or do

20

research on animals to make sure that they comply

21

with Federal regulations.

22

been provided -- the Council members have been

23

provided a copy of the Federal regulations.

24

a copy up here.

25

I'm going to just give you the Cliff Notes version

I believe you have all

I have

I promise I won't read it to you.
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1

2

of it this morning.
Back to my role in USDA, as a veterinary

3

inspector, I go around to the various facilities,

4

including marine mammal facilities, to inspect them

5

for compliance with USDA regulations.

6

that I believe is essentially important to the care

7

of animals in captivity or for research.

8

view a lot of the areas that are probably of concern

9

to a lot of you in the audience as part of this

10
11

It's a job

And we

process of inspection.
What we look at, typically, is the facilities

12

where the animals are housed, how those facilities

13

are maintained, the space provided to the animals,

14

the safety of the animals, the construction thereof,

15

cleaning, disinfection, provision of water and

16

power, also ascertain that there are emergency

17

contingency plans in the event of natural disaster,

18

drainage, food storage, waste disposal, and even

19

washrooms for employees are looked at during my

20

inspections.

21

inspection, believe me.

22

It's not the high point of the

We also look at temperature; ventilation;

23

lighting for the animals, both indoor and outdoor;

24

space requirements as I have indicated, both

25

horizontal dimensions, surface area, vertical
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1

dimensions, also the volume and depth of these

2

particular enclosures.

3

Feeding is a big part of the inspections.

4

Looking at the food quality, how the animals' diets

5

are formulated, also how they are fed, and also that

6

animals are never involved in food deprivation work

7

as a means of training them.

8

important.

9

bacterial and toxicants, chemical additives, if

Water quality is

We look at monitoring the standards for

10

that's indicated.

11

attendants.

12

be for behavioral reasons or for veterinary care

13

reasons.

14

Sanitation of employees and

Separation of animals that may need to

Swim-with-the-dolphin programs, it's been

15

mentioned this morning, is also something that USDA

16

is involved in the regulation.

17

also, the transport of animals and the research of

18

animals.

19

enclosures are used to transport them, food and

20

water in transport, and even down to the airlines

21

and carrier facilities.

22

And beyond that,

How they're conveyed, what types of

So as you can see, our regulations are pretty

23

comprehensive, and that's the quick version of it.

24

But what I want to assure you this morning -- I was

25

under the impression that up till last week the
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1

County Council may not have known that USDA was

2

involved in the regulation of marine mammals.

3

just to let you know that there is a government

4

entity that does oversee these types of facilities.

So

5

And my role here this morning I feel is not

6

to offer an opinion either pro or con of cetaceans

7

in captivity, but just to let you know that there is

8

an agency that takes this very seriously and has in

9

at least my term since 1987.

The Animal Welfare Act

10

was established back in the '60s and the marine

11

mammal regulations followed shortly thereafter.

12

We as a group of veterinarians in animal

13

care, which is the agency I'm with in USDA, view

14

marine mammals in captivity with a high degree of

15

caring and compassion.

16

kept is basically their window to the world.

17

our inspection process, which may take place once a

18

year or twice a year or as often as we feel it's

19

indicated, we need to be able to make a quick

20

assessment

21

hours to days -- on how they are being taken care of

22

and what their needs are.

We know that how they are
And in

and by "quick" I mean anywhere from

So just to let you know that we do oversee

23
24

this.

And these inspection reports, I should let

25

the audience know, these are 'all available through
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1

the Freedom of Information Act.

2

USDA website which is www.usda.aphis.gov, I believe.

3

But if you're inclined to look at specific

4

facilities or regulations in general, all of that.

5

information is there.

6

You can access the

It's all public record.

And, again, I would like to offer any kind of

7

support or clarification I can do.

8

just kind of a quick walk through a voluminous

9

document here, but just to let you know that we are

10

out there looking at these things and to answer any

11

questions I could.

12
13
14
15
16
17

I know this is

Thank you very much.
CHAIR CARROLL:

Thank you.

Committee members, do you have any questions
for our resource people?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Yeah.

Mr. Molina.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Just a general comment.

Well, thank you all

18

for coming.

I think I have learned more about

19

dolphins in this last 45 minutes than I ever have in

20

my life, but I guess maybe a question that I can

21

offer to both sides to respond to:

22

about dolphins in captivity that are -- I guess we

23

all know have been used for military purposes.

24

with recent events on the mainland, who knows what's

25

going to happen with dolphins in that area?

I have a concern
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1

like to get the th0Ughts from both sides on that.

2

First from the gentleman here,

3

can get that, and Mr. Hurley and Dr. Lyons, and then

4

also from Mr. Lafferty and Ms. Bernard.

5

MR. NACHTIGALL:

6

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Dr. Nachtigall, if I

If I could clarify the question.
Yeah.

Your thoughts on using

7

dolphins that are in captivity for military

8

purposes.

9

MR. NACHTIGALL:

If they weren't required,

it would be

10

better not to have them as far as a military

11

application.

12

the work that I do has to do with understanding

13

echolocation.

14

are in the Navy or part of the Navy is they have

15

this really outstanding echolocation capability that

16

we haven't even talked about.

17

absolutely superb

18

?:

19

MR. NACHTIGALL:

20
21

22
23

Some of the work that I do -- a lot of

One of the main reasons the dolphins

Their biosonar is

We can't hear.
They can echolocate -- Work that we have

done demonstrates
CHAIR CARROLL:

Can you speak a little more into the

microphone, please.
MR. NACHTIGALL:

-- demonstrates that they can

24

echolocation through two feet of mud and tell you

25

whether something is made out of aluminum or
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they

1

stainless steel;

really have this

2

outstanding echolocation ability, which is why the

3

Navy has them primarily.

4

to do with understanding that echolocation

5

capability so we can build a sonar so the Navy won't

6

have to have dolphins.

And a lot of our work has

So my own preference would be that we move

7

8

the science forward that, in fact, you could have a

9

biomedic sonar that would be as good as the

10

dolphin's sonar and you wouldn't have to have

11

dolphins for the Navy anymore.

12

developed, until there is such a thing -- and it

13

could be fast if things happen the right way, I

14

think that the use of dolphins by the Navy for the

15

sorts of things that they do now is the only way

16

that they can do things like get rid of buried

17

mines, which is a real problem.

18

Until that's

If you remember the Gulf War, the big problem

19

there was the ships blowing up by mines in the

20

Persian Gulf.

21

currently has to find these sorts of mines is

22

dolphins.

23

sonar.

24

reasonable to be able to use their capabilities.

25

And the only way that the Navy

My own personal preference is build the

Until we get that sonar, it's probably

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Okay.
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1

CHAIR CARROLL:

2

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

3

4

ThanK

y6u;

Arty further questions?

There's another response, Mr.

Carroll.
MR. HURLEY:

Mr. Molina,

I would certainly say this, that

5

one of the biggest pitfalls that our marine mammal

6

program in the United States Navy has is that the

7

Navy doesn't make a big -- doesn't make it a habit

8

of coming out and telling people what they do.

9

so there's a tremendous amount of misinformation

And

10

that is created by having no information being

11

given.

12

about dolphins, if we were talking about rivals, if

13

we were talking about planes, you know, we just

14

don't -- we don't deny things and we don't

15

acknowledge things when it comes to the military by

16

definition.

17

there that is actually not too accurate.

18

And, you know, even if we weren't talking

So we have a lot of information out

So what I would say, and it's as succinct

19

answer as I could give you, is that the majority of

20

the concerns that people have about marine mammals

21

being utilized by the Navy, a lot of those thoughts,

22

killing scuba divers and attacking Soviet people and

23

running into boats full speed with mines on their

24

heads, is ludicrous.

25

during the Cold War did you get a picture out of the

It's not necessary.
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with

~ d61phin wearing these rockets on

1

Soviet Union

2

its head because they needed to get money out of the

3

government?

4

the government works.

Absolutely.

And it's part of the way

However, I have to agree with Dr. Nachtigall

5
6

that it would certainly be preferential to never

7

have to use anything biological, any kind of animal,

8

in any kind of military exercise.

9

majority of the things that people are assuming that

However, the

10

are happening with those animals aren't.

11

looking for objects that are on the bottom or

12

helping them steer boats around mines or finding

13

objects that falloff of boats.

14

agree that once developed, it would be preference,

15

not to have to utilize animals.

16

in the Civil War, you know.

17

we have done that I think we prefer not to.

18

this circumstance the animal's care is still

19

outstanding and in the future I'm sure that we will

20

develop a sonar where it won't require us to use

21

them anymore.

22

CHAIR CARROLL:

23

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

24

MS. LYONS:

25

They're

And so I would

We used birds back

There are things that
But in

Thank you.
Go ahead.

Sure.

Go ahead.

I wasn't sure if you wanted all of us to

respond to your question or not.

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

51

As the U~DA inspector,

1

I have not had any

2

experience with the Navy facilities in doing

3

inspections there, and I should probably have

4

clarified that in my earlier statement that USDA

5

does not oversee any military installations.

6

Navy research or whatever military branch does

7

research with marine mammals is beyond the scope of

8

my professional actions.

9

have to defer just because -- due to insufficient

So the

So I guess I'm going to

.

10

data.

11

course, over the years we have all heard stories,

12

but I haven't heard any confirmation of those

13

stories.

14

I really don't know what has been done.

MR. LAFFERTY:

Of

So I'm going to pass on the question.
Mr. Molina, I've been

~rying

to think how

15

to answer that question without displaying moral

16

outrage.

17

quote Albert Einstein, who once said that,

18

world that we have created as the result of the

19

level of thinking we have done thus far creates

20

problems that cannot be solved at the same level as

21

they were created at."

22

human problems and risk its life in the process is

23

to me just unacceptable on any terms and for any

24

reason.

25

MS. BERNARD:

The best I can come up with would be to
"The

To ask a dolphin to solve

Simple answer.
Like I said, I'm wearing two hats.
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1

going to take off my Maui Ocean Center hat since we

2

have not discussed this particular issue and so I

3

don't feel free to speak for the Center.

4

for myself.

5

about our military using another species for

6

research on war or for any war purposes, although I

7

will acknowledge that a tremendous amount has been

8

learned about theirecholocative abilities.

9

Nachtigall is one of the pioneers and maybe the

10
11

I'll speak

And I have sort of a grave concern

And Dr.

principal pioneer in that level of research.
However,

I also know that our Navy has

12

conducted tests on whales in the wild and dolphins

13

in the wild and

14

sonar testing, and I have concerns at what level our

15

Navy is willing to sacrifice another species for

16

what we would consider national security purposes.

17

So I have grave concerns about the military using

18

any other species, and including our own.

19

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

20

CHAIR CARROLL:

21

Johnson.

22

through the low frequency active

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Thank you.

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

Yes.

Any further questions?

Ms.

The -- and I guess this would

23

be to Mr. Hurley, since he referred to it.

24

Roper Stokes Poll, that was paid for by Sea World;

25

is that correct?
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1

MR. HURLEY:

No, ma'am.

That was actually funded by the

2

Alliance of Marine Mammal Parks and Aquariums, of

3

which Sea World is a member, yes, ma'am.

4

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

5

MR. HURLEY:

6

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

I just wanted to be clear about that.

Yes, ma'am.
And you derive your income for -- you

7

know, let's say whatever payment you receive, from

8

your occupation at Dolphin Quest?

9

MR. HURLEY:

That is correct.

Yes, ma'am.
\

10
11

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

Okay.

That was my only question in

that regard.
And my other question would be to Hannah.

13

And when the tests basically which were referred to

14

where they draw blood for the cortisol and adenosine

15

stress hormone level measurements are made, when

16

they're done on a comparative basis, do they also

17

capture wild dolphins and draw blood from them in

18

order to do a comparative analysis with the captured

19

animals?

20

MS. BERNARD:

It's very difficult to capture wild dolphins

21

and draw blood from them.

It's done in certain

22

areas of the world on a routine basis, particularly

23

in Florida, but it is -- it's very challenging.

24

as we have talked about before, it's very expensive

25

to do research on wild dolphins, although it's very
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1

difficult to cofupctre physiology of captive dolphins

2

to wild dolphins in certain situations.

3

So if you're asking is the comparative study

4

done in the moment, I can't speak to that.

Perhaps

5

Dr. Nachtigall can.

6

if it's ever been done, but it'p pretty challenging

7

to make correlations between animals that are in

8

captivity and those in the wild and looking at their

9

blood chemistry because there's differences between

How often that has been done,

10

individuals as well as whether they're undergoing

11

capture stress or not.

12

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

Okay.

13

CHAIR CARROLL:

14

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

15

CHAIR CARROLL:

16

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Thank you.

Any further questions?
No, thank you.

Mr. Molina?
One more, Mr. Chair, with your

17

permission.

I'll try to make it brief, maybe with

18

a -- one person responding from each side.

19

current state of our economy as of September 11th,

20

last Tuesday, how do you see a dolphin captive

21

facility benefitting Maui?

22

I guess I could direct that question to one person

23

from each side.

24

CHAIR CARROLL:

25

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

.With the

It's pretty open-ended.

Who wants to speak?
Maybe Dr. Nachtigall, if you would
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1

like to go first 6~ ~~

2

MR. NACHTIGALL:

I'm a researcher at a university.

3

to ask --

4

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

5

MR. HURLEY:

Okay.

Better

Mr. Hurley.

Clearly there are defined answers to that

6

question.

There is a tremendous amount of financial

7

support and backing that is created through the

8

public visiting oceanariums, zoos and aquariums.

9

There is no doubt that by bringing that kind of a

10

program here or a kind of a program would certainly

11

generate income.

12

As I mentioned at the very outset of my talk,

13

the first thing that I said was it is really up to

14

you all as Maui citizens as to the kind of facility

15

you're talking about having here.

16

talking about a show facility, or are you talking

17

about an interactive facility, are you talking about

18

a research facility where folks have the opportunity

19

to participate in that research?

20

those things can generate a tremendous amount of

21

income for what's going on.

22

I mean, are you

Any number of

Certainly one can look at that and say, well,

23

you're generating the income by utilizing the poor

24

animal over here where in -- where in a different

25

way of looking at that I could certainly say that by
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1

this tremendous relationship and this tremendous

2

opportunity that we have, people have the experience

3

with us that we have interacted with these animals

4

that make a difference for them and, yes, they fund

5

that program to make that happen.
Depending on the group that you bring in

6
7

here, they will put that money back into their

8

animals and their research, or they'll put it in

9

their pockets, depending on whom you might be

10

~peaking

11

most people are stereotyped into that latter one,

12

which is to put it in their pockets.

13

today's day and age if you asked most institutions,

14

they spend the majority of their money back on

15

research, conservation and their animals.

And historically and unfortunately

But I think in

So there's a tremendous amount of money that

16
17

of.

would come Maui's way, yes, sir.

18

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

19

MR. LAFFERTY:

Okay.

Thank you.

Hannah just wrote me a little note here and

20

this is a question that I didn't get to address in

21

my initial statement, so I'm glad you asked it.

22

Hannah asked, how can any facility be built in the

23

current climate right now when we don't know what

24

our tourist situation is going to be?

25

I would also like to point out that our
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1

tourist industry is going to be taking a hit for a

2

matter of months, years, who knows how the future is

3

going to go.

4

One of the things that I had hoped to bring
initial~presentation

5

up in the

was the key question

6

that we think is:

7

benefit or harm Maui County?

8

the Coalition believes in is that at the very least,

9

passing this ordinance will do no harm.

Will this proposed ordinance
And the answer that

And that we

10

can show that it's certain to enhance Maui's image

11

and reputation among millions of people around the

12

world who believe in cetacean freedom.

13

I think to try to

speculat~

as to the

14

positive benefits of doing something like that/ is

15

exactly that, just speculation.

16

confident we can prove that there is financial

17

benefit for Maui County by passing this ordinance

18

against captivity and we can provide you with

19

documents that we think will do that job, too.

20

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

21

CHAIR CARROLL:.

22
23

Okay.

Thank you.

I am pretty

Thank you.
Any further questions?

Ms.

Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

I just had one more, and that was for

24

Dr. Lyons.

I know that one of the questions was

25

raised in regard to the Marine Mammal Protection Act
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1

having any application -- or let's say a violation

2

of it by passing this ordinance.

3

under US Department of Agriculture, through all the

4

legislation that we have read and, believe me, we

5

have read a lot of it, and all the legal opinions,

6

once an animal is actually in captivity, is it your

7

understanding that you are the governing agency

8

underneath the, you know, let's say Animal Welfare

9

Act or whatever, you know, legislation that pertains

10
11

You're under APHIS

to as opposed to the Marine Mammal Protection Act?
MS. LYONS:

I'll respond to that as best I can.

It's my

12

understanding that once an animal is in captivity

13

and under exhibition or research, then it falls

14

under US Department of Agriculture as far as

15

regulatory jurisdiction.

16

Fisheries is involved more in the initial

17

acquisition of those animals and the permitting

18

process.

19

on where they are and what they're being used for,

20

then, yes, it does come under APHIS.

21

The National Marine

But once they're in captivity, depending

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

Okay.

I know that, you know, that's

22

everything that we have been able to find out, also.

23

And also other areas of the United States where

24

other similar laws have been enacted, they clearly

25

fall underneath aphis.
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1

MS. LYONS:

That's correct.

2

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

3

MS. LYONS:

4

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

5

MS. LYONS:

6

CHAIR CARROLL:

They do not fall under the other act?

No.
Thank you.

You're welcome.
Thank you.

Any further questions?

If not, I would like to thank our resource

7

8

people.

We deeply appreciate your coming here today

9

and helping inform the Council.

That we have to

10

make some very difficult decisions.

11

I am going to take a recess.

Some of our

12

good people over here have to catch a plane and have

13

to get back.

14

we will reconvene.

We will recess until 10:15, and then

During the recess if anybody that has not

15
16

signed up to give public testimony, please come down

17

and sign up.
We are in recess until 10:15.

18
19

RECESS:

20

RECONVENE:

21

CHAIR CARROLL:

(Gavel.)

10:05 a.m.
10:17 a.m.

The Human Resources and Economic

22

Development Committee is now back in session.

23

("Gavel. )

24
25

At this time I will accept public -- any
public testimony.

The testimony shall be limited to
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1

three minutes.

2

testimony may be granted subject to the discretion

3

of the Chair.

4

additional three minutes will be given after all

5

others have been heard.

6

An additional minute to conclude

If testimony is incomplete, an

Let me make this clear.

At the end of the

7

three minutes if you can conclude in the extra

8

minute I give you, that's all.

9

extra minute and then come back for three more

10
11

minutes.

You don't take the

It's one or the other.

Testifiers are requested to state their name

12

for the record and indicate who they are

13

representing.

14

people over here that have never come before any

15

Committee, much less the Council and being on

16

television.

17

of times you want to applaud, but think how hard it

18

is on these people not knowing what kind of

19

reception they're going to get from the audience.

20

So I would again ask you to restrain yourself.

21

And again I will say there are some

Please restr~in yourself.

I know a lot

Shannon will callout the names of the people

22

to testify.

She'll callout the one to come up and

23

then she'll callout the next speaker.

24

does that, could the

25

side of the podium so there won't be too much delay.

n~xt

When she

speaker please move to the
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1

We would like to be able to come to some resolution

2

today and it would really help expediate the public

3

testimony.

4

Thank you.

5

Shannon.

6
7

.
MS. ALUETA:

.

. BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY .

Kauluwehi Maxwell.

9

Sipman.
MR. MAXWELL:

.

Mr. Chair, the first testifier is Charles

8

10

.

He will be followed by Steve

Mr. Chairman, members of the Committee, my

11

name is Kahu Charles Kauluwehi Maxwell.

12

cultural consultant for the Maui Ocean Center and I

13

am also Chairman of the Maui Burial Council,

14

Maui-Lanai Burial Council.

15

I am the

Prior to listening to this, the presentation

16

of this esteemed panel, I was going to tell you that

17

the site where the Maui Nui Park is supposedly going

18

to be built is completely against what the previous

19

Council had approved it for.

20

with a Hawaiian cultural theme, and captive dolphins

21

is not a Hawaiian cultural theme.

22

tell you this.

23

It's supposed to be

I was going to

I was going to tell you how I was shut up as

24

the Chair of the Burial Council in your esteemed

25

Planning Commission when I wanted to tell them that
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they're

1

the site that

going to build this facility

2

at has not been thoroughly checked for ancestral

3

remains of our ancestors.

4

that.

I was going to tell you

5

But after listening to the panel, especially

6

to Mr. Hurley and to the veterinarian, you know, in

7

my mind, because I go to the prisons every week, I

8

go to see prisoners in solitary confinement.

9

on the MEO Reconciliation Committee.

I sit

And once you

10

confine something, then it becomes a different

11

mentality.

12

date, will automatically come back in prison to

13

resolve problems.

14

That person, if it's let out at a later

Now, equate that to the animals, the dolphins

15

or to whales.

Equate that.

If you permit the

16

housing of these animals, these dolphins in

17

captivity -- and I appreciate the Councilman Johnson

18

with that this bill that we're talking about, but I

19

think it don't go far enough.

20

stop complete captivity of dolphins in captivity.

21

tell you why.

22

captivated?

23

we -- are we God to say I'm going to captivate you,

24

I'm going to train you, and you respond to my hand?

25

You spin in the air.

I think it should

What crime did the dolphins do to be
What?

What crime?

Who are we -- Are

You eat dead fish.
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We have sharks at the Maui Ocean Center, but

1
2

you know, they donlt die there.

3

When they look like theylre not happy, theylre let

4

go.

5

aquarium in Israel from Maui Ocean Center, it's a

6

free choice.

7

Whales want to come in, dolphins want to come in to

8

inter-react with people and they are allowed to do

9

this.

10

And they're natural.

We let them loose.

In Elot, another sister

The aquarium is open to the ocean.

They are not fed and that -- they're not

coerced or not trained like these are.
And all you see these beautiful things that

11

12

dolphins do, go through ruins, pick up these things,

13

do that jump in the air, it is a trained response.

14

They were trained and they were given fish to eat.

15

How dare they do that?

16

captivate these animals?

17

to be part of this scam of captivating these

18

animals?

Who are we, who are we to

This is not proper.

19

And is Maui, is Maui going

It's not Hawaiian.

It's

20

not supposed to be like that.

21

and I know the -- Kaufman right here, Punanaleo, you

22

know what dolphins represent for the Hawaiian

23

people?

24

up in the ocean, that's the youth --

25

MS. ALUETA:

The youth.

Hawaiians, you know

When they gather and they jump

Four minutes.
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1

MR. MAXWELL:

-- seeking for further
Okay?

seek -- I'll

2

finish in one minute.

And that's represents

3

the youth seeking knowledge into the future.

4

Please, this Committee and -- has to refer it

5

to the full Committee and this cannot happen here on

6

Maui.
Thank you very much.

7

8

CHAIR CARROLL:

9

Committee?

10

(Applause.)

11

CHAIR CARROLL:

Thank you, audience members.

One moment.

Ms. Johnson.

12
13

Thank you.

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

Yes.

I just wanted to ask you one

14

further thing.

15

practitioner, a number of people have said that to

16

many of the Hawaiians the dolphin is aumakua.

17

this

18

people something that they want to see happen?

19

MR. MAXWELL:

Because you are a cultural

Is

is this correct or is it for the Hawaiian

No.

Definitely not.

The"aumakua is

20

representative of our protectors and it's

21

aumakua is the dolphin, is the whale, the shark, and

22

it's something that is revered in the wild.

23

don't keep it.

24

room or in a pond for it to be your aumakua.

25

there out in the wild.

the

You

You don't keep it in your living
It's

And also with aumakua, see,
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1

it's a spiritual thing.

2

veterinarian, I wanted to question her and ask her,

3

does the government cover the psyche of the dolphins

That's why the

,

"

4

when you check everything else?

5

it's the individual animal.

6

people, we relate spiritually and culturally to the

7

animals.

8

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

9

MR. MAXWELL:
CHAIR CARROLL:

11

MS. ALUETA:

13
14

For the Hawaiian

Thank you very much.

Thank you.

10

12

Nobody can because

Thank you.

The next testifier is Steve Sipman.

He will

be followed by Merrill Kaufman.
MR. SIPMAN:

-

I would like to thank Uncle Charlie for that.
Thank you, Chairman Carroll, Vice-Chair

15

Johnson, distinguished members of the Committee,

16

Council members, members of the gallery, and our

17

video audience.

18

today to support this protective ordinance because I

19

believe in evolution over revolution, evolution of

20

the human heart, evolution of the concept of

21

freedom.

22

My name is Steve Sipman.

I am here

Twenty-five years ago as a college graduate I

23

was tried and convicted of felony theft for helping

24

two dolphins who were each kept in solitary

25

confinement for many years, for helping them finally
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1

find freedom.

2

they were positively identified by numerous people

3

in the waters around Oahu.

4

seen in the company of other dolphins by University

5

of Hawaii aerial search team.

6

Several months after their release

Prior to that they were

They were not the first cetaceans to escape

7

or officially be released from captivity.

8

lost an Orca here in Hawaii, an unknown number of

9

dolphins, even Sea Life Park has released dolphins

10

for sentimental reasons.

11

perhaps.

12

The Navy

Evolution of the heart,

At our trials in Honolulu the judge

13

refused -- refused to allow any testimony as to the

14

nature of dolphins by the defense.

15

dolphins was irrelevant.

16

philosophy, the issues of intelligence and morality

17

of captivity, all of that was not admissible as

18

evidence in the defense of our case, in the defense

19

of freedom.

20

pure and simple.

21

The nature of

The science, the

The judge ruled dolphins were property,

Eminent researcher Dr. Ken Norris, who wrote

22

the book on marine mammal research, once commented

23

that the science -- the scientist doesn't concern

24

himself with the social implications of his

25

discoveries, and the activist is concerned with
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1

reshaping the world and changing consciousness.

2

Norris also conceded that the question remained open

3

whether dolphins can be considered private property.

4

This was way back in 1978.

Dr.

The scientists

5

have had their day of the dolphins.

Now we need to

6

respond to the social implications of their

7

discoveries.

8

innocent captive suffers.

9

captives, captives, or abducted from their families

No matter how gilded the cage, the
Dolphins born as

10

in the wild are forced to exist and die in an

11

artificial world smaller in comparison to their

12

natural world than a single period on a sheet of

13

paper.

14

MS. ALUETA:

Three minutes.

15

MR. SIPMAN:

Thank you.

16

CHAIR CARROLL:

17

Do you want to conclude in one minute, or

would you like to come back?

18

MR. SIPMAN:

Yeah.

19

CHAIR CARROLL:

20

MR. SIPMAN:

I'll conclude.

Thank you.

What difference does it make whether for

21

research, entertainment or as pets for the

22

privileged?

23

is an affront to the very concept of freedom.

24

Lately we hear a lot of talk about freedom in the

25

press, people are waving flags and talking about

Forced confinement on a sentient being
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1

war.

2

today we only have to vote for it.

3

on the map as a place where freedom in this world

4

just got a little bit bigger.

7

8

9
10

Let's put Maui

Thank you.

5

6

Tomorrow we may have to fight for freedom, but

CHAIR CARROLL:

Thank you.

Do you have any questions?

Thank you.
MS. ALUETA:

The next testifier is Merrill Kaufman, who

will be followed by Carole Berk.
MS. KAUFMAN:

Aloha mai kakou.

My name is Merrill

11

Kaufman.

12

Whale Foundation.

13

public and private schools and as a marine science

14

educator on Maui for nine years.

15

I'm the Director of. Education at Pacific
I have worked as a teacher in

My testimony before this Committee this

16

morning specifically addresses the contention that

17

captive cetacean facilities are necessary on the

18

grounds of educational purposes.

19

We often hear, as we have heard from our

20

panel this morning, that keeping cetaceans in

21

captivity is a necessary evil in the name of

22

education.

23

education does come from captive cetaceans.

24

ask you to thoughtfully consider this morning is

25

both the quality and the quantity of that education

I don't dispute the claim that a form of
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1

and whether captive cetacean facilities are

2

necessary, appropriate, or, frankly,

3

here in Maui County.

4

even acceptable

In order to be critical thinkers, which is

5

itself a goal of education, we need to do more than

6

just take information on face value, accepting it

7

without questioning.

8

inferences and relate information to what is already

9

known to determine the logical next step.

We need to analyze and make

In

10

applying this critical thinking process to the very

11

nature of education, we can say that there's

12

education in the sense of gathering information and

13

there's something deeper or more complete.

14

'olelo Hawai'i or in the Hawaiian language we might

15

call that na'auao.

16

knowledge.

17

In Ma ka

In English we might call it

The education that comes from whales and

18

dolphins in captivity gives us information about the

19

nature of whales and dolphins in captive situations.

20

The education that comes from whales and dOlphins in

21

the ocean gives us knowledge about the individual

22

animal, its function as a member of a local

23

population and as a species, and how it relates to

24

the broader marine habitat.

25

My three daughters, like many Maui kids, are
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1

curious.

As they have grown, their curiosity has

2

extended from themselves to a fascination with the

3

world around them.

4

following a bee from hive to flower or observing a

5

lizard stock its prey, or be lucky enough to marvel

6

at the site of a newborn Humpback Whale.

7

time they are receiving an education.

8

get some of this education from mounted, preserved,

9

insect specimens or from a mo'o in a terrarium or

On any given day they may be

All the

Could they

10

even a captive cetacean'facility?

11

information would come from that, but what a limited

12

education it would be.

13

humans should manipulate and control nature on our

14

terms for the purposes of what we call education.

15

Experiencing the natural world, including whales and

16

dolphins in the ocean, on its own terms is education

17

on so many levels, addressing content, attitudinal

18

and values objectives.

19

Yes, I guess some

How sad to think that we as

By way of recognition of the unique place

20

that is Maui County and the traditional culture of

21

this place, I would like to conclude my remarks this

22

morning with an 'olelo no'eau or a wise saying.

23

this is from the collection that is edited by Mary

24

Kawena Pukui.

25

pokole ke aho; he lawai'a no ke kai hohonu he loa ke

And

"He lawai'a no ke kai papa'u, he
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1

aho."

2

the shallow seas uses only a short line; a fisherman

3

of the deep sea uses a long line."

4

the pursuit of education, I as an educator and a

5

mother and a Maui citizen will never be content with

6

shallow fulfillment that comes from learning about

7

whales and dolphins as they exist in captivity.

8

I respectfully ask you to cast your line of

9

knowledge quite literally into the full depths of

10

And the translation given is, "A fisherman of

Thank you for your time.

12

CHAIR CARROLL:

13

MS. ALUETA:

15

Thank you.

Any questions?

be followed by Dixie Bongolan.
MS. BERK:

Hi.

My name is Carole Berk.

Better?

17

And I live in Maalaea.

19

Thank you.

The next testifier is Carole Berk, who will

16

18

And

the sea.

11

14

When it comes to

I'm here on behalf of

myself and the cetacean world at large.
When I lived in California I worked hand in

20

hand with the American Cetacean Society doing

21

cetacean education.

22

I lived on a boat that was moored next to Sea World.

23

I have firsthand knowledge of cetaceans in

24

captivity.

I lived there during the time that GG

25

was there.

And although one of the members of your

And as a resident of San Diego,

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808)

524-2090

72

1

information panel stated that much knowledge was

2

gained, much knowledge was gained

3

much was gained from the research in the wild in the

4

lagoons in Baja, California.

not nearly as

I also have another quote from the oft-quoted

5

6

Ken Norris, which he said after witnessing the high

7

death rate of captive cetaceans.

8

"Confinement compresses a porpoise's activity, no

9

matter how large the tank.

And I quote,

In fact, confinement

10

compresses natural activity so tightly that it may

11

be distorted

vi~tually

beyond recognition."

Also, freedom is foremost in our minds due to

12
13

the horrendous events of last week.

14

fight for freedom for all, including the dolphins

15

and all cetaceans.

16

your entire life in the same space as a dolphin

17

tank?

19

CHAIR CARROLL:

20

MS. ALUETA:

22

Would any of you like to spend

Thank you.

18

21

We must all

Thank you.

Any questions?

Thank you.

The next testifier is Dixie Bongolan,

followed by Stephanie Dreiling.
MS. BONGOLAN:

My name is Dixie Bongolan.

I live in

23

Makawao.

I fully support this bill.

24

our freedom is being threatened right now and I hate

25

to think of the thought of cetaceans or any other
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1

species having their freedom given up at this point.

2

Thank you.

3

CHAIR CARROLL:

4

MS. ALUETA:

5
6
7

Any questions?

Proceed.

The next testifier is Stephanie Dreiling, who

will be followed by Timothy Bryan.
MS. DREILING:

Good morning.

I'm a resident of Kihei.

My

name is Stephanie Dreiling.
I wanted to start out with a quote from

8
9

Thank you.

Jacques Cousteau.

He says, "There's about as much

10

educational benefit to be gained in studying

11

dolphins in captivity as there would be studying

12

mankind by only observing prisoners held in solitary

13

confinement."
Speaking from my personal experience in being

14
15

able to witness the miracle of seeing these

16

cetaceans in their natural environment, especially

17

being on an island surrounded by the ocean, I don't

18

see any reason why we should contain them in cages

19

here.

Thank you.

20

CHAIR CARROLL:

21

MS. ALUETA:

22
23

Thank you.

Any questions?

Proceed.

The next testifier is Timothy Bryan, who will

be followed by Mandy Migura.
MR. BRYAN:

Aloha.

My name is Timothy.

24

in Pukalani.

25

concerned about captivity.

I live Up-Country

I come here as a private citizen
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I would like to address just a couple issues

1
2.

that were brought up by the panel.

The first issue

3

was by Dr. Nachtigall which talked a little bit

4

about net detection studies.

5

it time and time again that any creative researcher

6

can go out into the field and try to determine net

7

detection ability of cetaceans in the wild.

8

think we need to have these animals in captivity to

9

make these -- to publish these research results.

I will say it and say

I don't

Another question about this captivity, I

10
11

don't know if you're all aware about the dimensions

12

that are the minimum dimensions that APHIS, the

13

veterinarian that was here, that's represented are

14

for captive cetacean.

15

captivity, a tank, is 6 feet per animal.

16

times the lengths of that animal.

17

were -- our ocean neighbor is 6-feet long that makes

The minimum depth for
It's 2.5

So if that animal

a tank that is 6-feet deep by 18 feet in width.

19

That's not much in the wild that I see when I go out

20

into Maui waters.
The other issue that Billy Hurley brought up

21
22

was he started equating dolphins with dogs and

23

horses.

24

it's interesting that Dr. Nachtigall's research is

25

beginning to show that these animals are not really

I find something wrong here.
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1

animals, but are very much sentient beings and

2

should be considered thus.
And the Roper Stokes poll is a bias poll.

3

4

It's only taken by people that have gone into their

5

captive facility and, therefore, the results are

6

very biased and are not considering the general

7

public.

8

were raising their hands, who here is in favor of

9

captivity?

I think if you look here, people here that

10

CHAIR CARROLL:

11

MR. BRYAN:

12

CHAIR CARROLL:

13
14

Excuse me.

Excuse me.

Nobody.
You're addressing the Council, not the

audience.
MR. BRYAN:

In terms of education, if you look out to Maui

15

waters, we're blessed with this huge amount of

16

marine mammals.

17

in the area.

18

look at Puget Sound where about almost 70 Orcas were

19

captured in about a five-year period from the same

20

population in Puget Sound.

21

down to about 79 individuals and is going to be

22

considered to be put on the endangered list.

23

this the type of industry that Maui wants to

24

~upport?

25

Recently we're encountering Orcas

And I think in this situation we can

That population is now

Is

I don't think so.

The other interesting comment that I have
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1

heard is about the County ordinance versus State

2

laws.

3

the power to set its own moral laws and, in fact,

4

believe that Maui County has an obligation.

I think the County, Maui County really has

5

MS. ALUETA:

6

CHAIR CARROLL:

7

MR. BRYAN:

8

CHAIR CARROLL:

9

MR. BRYAN:

I

Three minutes.
Can you --

I'll conclude -Can you conclude in one minute?

Yes, I can.
Maui County has an obligation to address the

10
11

local issues, and this is a local issue.

12

be utilizing our natural environment, as Merrill

13

Kaufman mentioned that we have a classroom out in

14

the sea.

15

in the wild and free.

16

encourage the County to take this matter to a vote

17

and vote in favor and know that the public is behind

18

you.

CHAIR CARROLL:

20

MS. ALUETA:

22

Our children can observe these inhabitants
So as a moral obligation, I

Thank you.

19

21

We should

Any questions?

Thank you.

Proceed.

The next testifier is Mandy Migura, who will

be followed by Stephanie Chapman.
MS. MIGURA:

Hello, my name is Mandy Migura, and I'm a

23

resident of Kihei:

24

discussing the issue of the exhibition of dolphins

25

in captivity for quite some time.

And it seems we have been

For a report
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1

written in 1983 at the Global Conference on the

2

Nonconsumption Utilization of Cetacean Resources

3

held in Boston, Massachusetts recommended that

4

effects be made, and I quote,

5

due course the keeping of cetaceans in captivity

6

with a view to the ultimate replacement of

7

dolphinaria by facilities for observation,

8

educational studies, and enjoyment of wild

9

cetaceans, including special exposure to audiovisual

10

"to bring to an end in

media representing them and the establishment of
I

11

facilities to which cetaceans may voluntarily make

12

themselves available for interaction with or

13

observation by humans."

14

This is a format that the Maui Ocean Center

15

has taken with their educational and interactive

16

H~mpback

17

years since that conference and while many nations

18

have phased out their dolphins in captivity, such as

19

the UK and Australia and many others, it seems that

20

we are all too eager to ignore that report.

21

Whale exhibit.

However, it has been 18

The way the Maui Nui theme park's dolphin

22

enclosure is set up with its stadium seats and its

23

fee for viewing these animals seems to be no less

24

than the propagation of another dolphinarium.

25

support this bill to ban dolphins in captivity on
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1

Maui.

Thank you.

2

CHAIR CARROLL:

3

Proceed.

4
5
6

MS. ALUETA:

Thank you.

Any questions?

Thank you.

The next testifier is Stephanie Chapman, who

will be followed by Shandy Peligrino.
MS. CHAPMAN:

Aloha.

MY,name is Stephanie Chapman and I

7

am from Wailuku.

8

do not want to see dolphins in captivity.

9

you.

10

CHAIR CARROLL:

11

MS. ALUETA:

12
13

And I fully support the bill and I

Any questions?

Proceed.

The next testifier is Shandy Peligrino, who

will be followed by Erin Gonzalez.
MS. PELIGRINO:

Good morning.

My name is Shandy Peligrino

14

and I'm a resident of Wailuku.

15

this bill.

16

CHAIR CARROLL:

17

MS. ALUETA:

18
19

Thank

And I fully support

Thank you.
Any questions?

Proceed.

The next testifier is Erin Gonzalez, who will

be followed by Irene Bowie.
MS. GONZALEZ:

Hello, my name is Erin Gonzalez and I live

20

in Kihei.

Many years ago I met dolphins in

21

captivity on Oahu.

22

restless, sad and even angry.

23

support of this bill and I truly believe that

24

cetaceans should not be kept in captivity.

25

you.

I found that they seemed very
And I am highly in
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1

CHAIR CARROLL:

2

MS. ALUETA:

3

4

Questions?

Proceed.

The next testifier is Irene Bowie, who will

be followed by Jaiia Earthschild.
MS. BOWIE:

Hello.

My name is Irene Bowie and I live in

5

Kahului.

I have been involved in the visitor

6

industry here in Maui County for over 20 years, and

7

a big part of that has been taking visitors and

8

residents out on the water and sharing the dolphins

9

and whales that come to our waters.

I fully support

10

the passage of this bill.

11

this point bring dolphins into captivity in Maui

12

County.

Thank you.

13

CHAIR CARROLL:

14

MS. ALUETA:

15
16

I see no reason to at

Any questions?

Proceed.

The next testifier is Jaiia Earthschild.

will be followed by Paula Bliss.
MS. EARTHSCHILD:

I thank you, members of the Council, for

17

bringing this bill to the fore.

18

support of the bill.

19

were Kelts and Druids, I would like to use this

20

instrument to make my testimony.

11m fully in

On behalf of my ancestors, who

(Playing music.)

21

There once was a time when

22

a human slave was a matter for commerce or daily

23

trade.

24

human race could walk free once more.

25

She

Then America fought the Civil War so the

Now, the dolphin has since ancient times been
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1

honored for the sanctity of its mind.

2

legends methodology all attest to the mystery.
Who would even try to catch the midnight sky?

3

4

Our good

So, please, leave the dolphins free.
The great white fathers acquired their wealth

5
6

through land theft, genocide, slavery and stealth.

7

The past is forgiven, forgotten by time, but the

8

responsibility of now is mine.
Who would even try to catch the midnight sky?

9

10

So, please, leave the dolphins in the sea.
Thank you, Council members.

11

12

CHAIR CARROLL:

13

MS. ALUETA:

14
15

Any questions?

Thank you.

The next testifier is Paula Bliss, who will

be followed by Dwayne Meadows.
MS. BLISS:

Yes.

My name is Paula Bliss and I live in

16

Kihei and I fully support this bill.

17

to see cetaceans in captivity.

18

CHAIR CARROLL:

19

MS. ALUETA:

20

21

Proceed.

Any questions?

I do not want

Thank you.

Proceed.

The next testifier is Dwayne Meadows, who

will be followed by Greg Kaufman.
MR. MEADOWS:

Good morning.

My name is Dwayne Meadows.

22

am the Director of Research for the Pacific Whale

23

Foundation here in Maui.

24

biology.

25

and educator for the past seven years.

I have a PhD in marine

I've been working as a college professor
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1

research associate currently with Weaver State

2

University in Utah.

3

of experience on the Animal Care and U'se Committees

4

which Dr. Lyons APHIS regulations require each

5

institution that holds such animals to have.

I also have a number of years

What I want to do today is speak about the

6

7

Pacific Whale Foundation's position with regards to

8

research and captive animals and the bill before

9

you.

It's our organization's position that this

10

bill and the captive display of dolphins and other

11

cetaceans is not -- that, excuse me, this captive

12

display of dolphins is not necessary for scientific

13

research.

14

researchers to have these animals in captivity.

15

Essentially it's a convenience for

Dr. Nachtigall relayed to you a number of

16

studies that have come from research in captivity.

17

What he did not do was tell you that those studies

18

needed animals in captivity, animals in captivity

19

for public display, or that the State of Hawaii or

20

the County of Maui is necessary to scientific

21

research with marine mammals given the facilities

22

that are already available in Hawaii.

23

In fact, we believe that captive display of

24

marine mammals harms scientific research, and it

25

does this in a number of ways.

First of all, by
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1

having these facilities it really focuses a lot of

2

the efforts, the funding, the fund-raising towards

3

supporting the animals in captivity, not for the

4

research.

5

support of the facility.

6

can be studied, there are smaller numbers of samples

7

in the scientific results, the studies are less

8

credible because of that.

9

have heard from Ms. Bernard how studies of captive

The money goes to the overhead and the
As a result, less animals

In addition, I think you

10

animals affect the generalizability of these results

11

from captive situations to wild situations.

12

I also want to point out that this captive

13

facility display industry really prohibits marine

14

mammal research.

15

little bit by her comments about Bottlenose

16

Dolphins, Atlantic Bottlenose Dolphins specifically

17

being the main animal on display.

18

that, in essence, these facilities have prevented

19

studies on other species of cetaceans because they

20

don't do well in captivity and because these

21

researchers can then fall back on the simple, easy,

22

available animals there.

23

lot of gaps for other species that don't do well in

24

captivity that should have been studied long before

25

now.

Dr. Bernard hinted at this a

It's our position

And we're really missing a
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Dr. -- excuse me, Ms. Bernard also relayed to

1
2

you her concerns, and I want to reiterate those,

3

about

4

captivity and how the results are of relatively

5

little value in conservation and protection efforts.

th~

differences in behavior of animals in

Finally, let me bring to your attention and

6
7

remind you that we as scientists work on our

8

research --

9

MS. ALUETA:

Three minutes.

10

CHAIR CARROLL:

11

MR. MEADOWS:

Can you finish -- conclude in one minute?
Yes.

We work in our research within the

12
13

constraints that society places upon us.

We have

14

just been through a national debate about the use of

15

stem cells for research, human cloning and research,

16

and we have come to some resolution at this time on

17

those issues.

18

came to some resolution about practices used by the

19

Nazis in doing scientific research on Jews and

20

others.

Fifty years ago after World War II we

This bill before you gives Maui County the

21
22

chance to voice their opinion on this sort of issue

23

and it's not a scientific issue.

24

CHAIR CARROLL:

25

MS. ALUETA:

Thank you.

Thank you.

Any questions?

Proceed.

The next testifier is Greg Kaufman, who will
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1
2

be followed by Diane Shepherd.
MR. KAUFMAN:

Aloha.

My name is Greg Kaufman and I'm

3

president of Pacific Whale Foundation, Maui's oldest

4

and largest whale and dolphin organization.

5

I am pleased to speak to the proposed

6

ordinance to ban captivity and display of whales and

7

dolphins in Maui County.

8

you is really quite simple.

9

wording and its scope.

The bill you have before
It's simple in its

Today you have heard much

10

rhetoric, emotion and challenges of fact by the

11

panel, but the pivotal points on which to base your

12

decision are not empirical, are not base on

13

empirical. information or the lack thereof.

14

your decision should be based on two criteria:

15

community good and the public will.

16

Instead
The

As a community we are free to promulgate

17

rules and regulations which dictate social mores and

18

regulate such things as animal cruelty.

19

existing laws such as the Marine Mammal Protection

20

Act and the Animal Welfare Act serve to protect

21

whales and dolphins, we are not precluded from

22

establishing our own community rules that enhance

23

these acts.

24
25

While

For instance, our Maui community has long
held family values very high and has prohibited
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1

ban -- or banned strip joints and porn theaters

2

while the Oahu community has allowed such things.

3

Just as Maui has banned human lap dances, it would

4

not be unprecedented for our community to shun and

5

ban dolphin lap dances, otherwise known as

6

swim-with-the-dolphin programs and captive display

7

facilities.
This bill recognizes marine parks for what

8

9

they truly represent, aquatic amusement parks,

10

circuses by another name, operated under the guise

11

of research, education and conservation.

12

already suffered the failings of a terrestrial zoo.

13

We do not need to suffer the depressing effects of

14

an aquatic zoo.

Maui has

The second criteria for your decision is the

15
16

public will.

Take a look at the binder before you.

17

As of yesterday HSED-16 had thousands of signatures,

18

in fact, over 11,000 people have signed petitions

19

supporting this bill.

20

hundreds of them.

Faxes, e-mails, letters,

In 1996 this Council unanimously turned down

21
22

a dolphinarium.

They spoke to the will of the

23

public.

24

and you will continue to hear it.

25

we prefer to enjoy and respect whales and dolphins

Today you have heard the will of the public
It is clear that
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1

wild and free, not held in captive concrete tanks or

2

lagoons.
I will offer you, however, an amendment to

3
4

your resolution, your bill.

If you look under

5

Section 6.01.100, I would alter this section to

6

read, and I quote, "It is unlawful to exhibit or

7

display for any purpose captive cetaceans,"

8

parenthetical comment, "dolphins and whales."

9

provided that to you in writing.

And I

I, too, would like to end with a comment from

10
11

Dr. Ken Norris.

And the reason why people are

12

commenting

13

because he is the forefather in whale research and

14

gave birth to both captive research and wild

15

research.

quoting Ken Norris so frequently is

16

MS. ALUETA:

Three minutes.

17

MR. MEADOWS:

I can do it.

18

This is from the book The Hawaiian Spinner

19

Dolphin, 1995, Norris, Wursig, Wells and Wursig.

20

"Alone they are bereft of defense, and when alone

21

they exhibit their own form of 'co-operation' with

22

those who might destroy them.

23

dolphin, it surrenders to us, a thing we mistake for

24

gentleness.

25

the reaction of a mammal without its protective

In the case of the

But it seems to be better described as
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1

superorganism, with nothing left to react to in its

2

own defense.

3

its survival equation when taken from the group, it

4

is much less than a complete animal."
Thank you very much.

5

6

CHAIR CARROLL:

7

MS. ALUETA:

8

9

Having surrendered vital aspects of

Thank you.

Questions?

Proceed.

The next testifier is Diane Shepherd.

She

will be followed by Larry Morningstar.
MS. SHEPHERD:

Good morning.

Thank you for holding this

10

session and allowing the Maui residents to speak.

11

My name is Dr. Diane Shepherd.

12

the Sierra Club Maui Group.

13

I speak on behalf of

This is a far different meeting than the one

14

that was held before the Planning Commission several

15

months ago.

16

Weinberg Foundation people spoke for two hours plus,

17

they brought over dozens upon dozens of young women

18

who were paying to participate in their program, and

19

by the time the Maui residents got to speak it was

20

quite late in the evening.

21

unfortunately did approve the zoning.

22

Before the Planning Commission the

The Planning Commission

And this is the testimony that I presented at

23

that time:

Others will address the foolishness of

24

putting structures and asphalt in a tsunami zone

25

that is also a major flood path for heavy Up-Country
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1

storms.

2

of a for-profit amusement park with dolphinarium at

3

the entrance to Kihei.

4

I instead will address the appropriateness

Granted that these four

I believe it's now

5

three -- dolphins have been kept in Honolulu in a

6

small, cramped facility and that they would have

7

been moved long ago had their welfare been a primary

8

consideration.

9

in the first place for Cold War experiments.

They never should have been captured
But if

10

a good, large and expensive facility is built here,

11

what happens when these individuals die presumably

12

of old age?

13

probably captive bred.

14

just close down.

15

these animals.

16

More dolphins will be brought in,
The dolphinarium will not

The researchers make a living off
They will need more of them.

Yes, these animals should be moved, but Maui

17

is not the only choice.

18

Bottlenose dolphin and there are other facilities

19

where they can spend their remaining years, perhaps

20

even in their home waters.

21

These are Atlantic

Curious things have been said about these

22

creatures.

23

be educational to have them swimming around and

24

around in a pool in Kihei when their cousins live

25

free close by.

That they are ambassadors.

That it will

These animals were captured, taken
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1

away from their natural environment, torn away from

2

their families.

3

in a tank?

Has any dolphin ever chosen to live

Given the intelligence, the complex social

4

5

structure and the wide-ranging natural activities of

6

cetaceans, it is immoral to keep them in captivity.

7

We on Maui should have no part of it.

8

Weinberg Foundation wishes to create something that

9

will truly contribute to our community, it could do

If the

10

not better than to build a park next to the most

11

densely populated area of South Maui.

12

not interfere with drainage or recharge of the

13

aquifer, add to traffic congestion, consume vast

14

amounts of electricity and water, or further damage

15

the tawdry image of Kihei as would an amusement

16

park.

17

A park will

I would like to say a word or two as a

18

private citizen about the siren song of educational

19

value of this facility.

20

cum laude from Stanford University.

21

Doctorate of Veterinarian Medicine cum laude from

22

Washington State University.

23

Degree from University of Hawaii.

24

MS. ALUETA:

25

MS. SHEPHERD:

I have a master's degree
I have a

I have a Master's

Three minutes.
Education--
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1

CHAIR CARROLL:

2

MS. SHEPHERD:

Can you conclude in one minute?
-- is hard work.

You don't get it by

3

playing with the nice animals.

4

those who are swayed by this argument don't

5

understand what it takes to get an education.

6

want to do something about education, we have to do

7

something about our abysmal public school system.

8

We need to start at the bottom, but that's a

9

different subject.

11

CHAIR CARROLL:

12

MS. ALUETA:

14

If we

Thank you very much.

10

13

And, unfortunately,

Questions?

Proceed.

The next testifier is Larry Morningstar, who

will be followed by Cynthia Matzke.
MR. MORNINGSTAR:

Aloha.

I'm Larry Morningstar.

I'm from

15

Kauai.

16

for considering this ordinance, for being proactive

17

on this important issue.

, 18

I want to commend the Maui County Council

So the issue here is captive dolphin

19

facilities.

20

"captivity."

21

talking a jailor concentration camp or something

22

like that, very small cells.

23

really says it all, "captivity."

24
25

So let's look at this word "captive,"
We're talking -- in human terms we're

I think the word

We're talking about taking advantage of
animals with brains larger in relation to their
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1

bodies than human beings.

2

abusive behavior to these sentient beings.

3

talking about slavery if we're talking in human

4

terms.

5

We're talking about
We're

In addition, captive dolphin facilities help

6

perpetuate the capture of dolphins in the wild.

7

Even though in the US it's supposed to be that all

8

dolphins and dolphin facilities, all new dolphins

9

come from dolphins born in captivity, that is not

10

the case.

11

showing how dolphins are coming from dolphin drives

12

in Japan.

13

there's Americans that go over there and pay the

14

Japanese for the best of these dolphins and the rest

15

get killed for food in the Japanese market.

16

we're help supporting that brutality.

17

I have watched a well-produced video

Very, very brutal dolphin drives.

And

So

I've been to the captive dolphin facility on

18

the Big Island at the Hilton Waikoloa and watched as

19

children kissed the dolphins and children put a fish

20

in their mouth and give it to dolphins.

21

extremely embarrassed to be part of a race that

22

would treat another sentient race in this kind of

23

demeaning way.

24

intelligence, they have culture.

25

animals to jump when we snap our fingers to eat that

And I was

These are creatures that have
To be treated as
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1

fish, it's -- it's worse than absurd.

2

very poorly on us as human beings.

It reflects

I think that this is not a scientific issue,

3

4

it's a moral issue.

5

at it as such and t6 look if keeping other beings in

6

captivity is something that Maui morally would like

7

to do.
Thank you for the opportunity to speak.

8
9

Thank you.

10

CHAIR CARROLL:

11

MS. ALUETA:

12
13

And I ask the Council to look

Questions?

Proceed.

The next testifier is Cynthia Matzke, who

will be followed by June Freiwald.
MS. MATZKE:

Aloha.

I would like to begin by thanking

14

the -- everybody here and the long, hard trip it has

15

been to just having this hearing made.

16

very much for all of the work that has being done.

So thank you

17

I am -- my name is Cynthia Matzke.

18

resident as well as a dolphin researcher.

19

here on the island and am the founder of Hawaii

20

Biodiversity Research and Interspecies Dynamics.

21

This issue is very dear to my heart as well as it is

22

to many of us here.

23

I'm a
I live

As my history, I guess it started very

24

similar to the gentleman that was in the panel

25

earlier.

When I was very young, I loved dolphins.
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1

And at 18 years I decided I was going to move to

2

Hawaii and move to Oahu and I got a job for Sea Life

3

Park training dolphins.

4

It was so wonderful.

5

I got to be close to them.

I lasted four days.

I was first trained how to take the feeder

6

fish and stuff them full of Tagamet pills and then

7

pour the rest full of Pepto Bismo because our

8

dolphins had bleeding ulcers.

9

take the drops and put them in their eyes and treat

I was taught how to

10

their skin degenerative disease peeling off them

11

from the chlorine burns.

12

path of working with these animals.

13

I could not continue the

I chose a very different path and for 12

14

years have traveled around the world studying wild

15

dolphins and whales, interacting with them and

16

documenting the -- to touch people without having

17

them touch the dolphins, to touch people's hearts

18

with what is real.

19

I moved to Maui because of the way Maui

20

County regards its dolphins and whales, because of

21

the sanctuary, because of the care and because of

22

the vision that this island has.

23

people came here for what we are.

24

very important that we hold that sacred.

25

tried to move these cruel exploitation facilities

This is not Oahu,
And I think it's
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1

here to Maui several times.

And every single time

2

it has been the citizens who have had to get

3

together, spend their money, their time to try to

4

fight it.

5

and we are very weary.

6

that we are going to finally make a b±ll where we

7

can rest and know that our future and our island is

8

secure.

Well, you know what, we are very tired
That is why it is so good

One of the gentlemen was talking about the

9
10

echolocation abilities of dolphins.

11

actually very ironic that he's speaking about that.

12

When you take a dolphin from the wild, stick it into

13

a tiny little concrete tank, it doesn't need to

14

continue to echolocate.

15

soon exactly what the borders are.

16

send out that signal, comes back, it reverberates

17

and it causes them the distress that in turn causes

18

the ulcers, et cetera.

19

echolocation from animals who are literally

20

crippled.

21

Well, that is

Trust me, it will know very
And, in fact,

So he's trying to understand

Also, the dog analogy was very interesting.

22

Dogs are not acoustic animals.

23

miles per day and rely on their families.

24

adapt.

25

to

They do not swim 250
They can

That analogy is very, very different.
I also thought the woman who spoke about the
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1

government agencies and how that they were very

2

involved in maintaining these facilities.

3

it's very interesting that KBMML, who changed their

4

name to TDI, The Dolphin Institute, has been in

5

violation of these very laws for years.

6

they're trying to move to Maui.

7

literally reward this man, Lou Herman, and these

8

biologists for punishing

Well,

That's why

Are we going to

9

MS. ALUETA:

Three minutes.

10

MS. MATZKE:

-- for punishing dolphins and whales all

11

these years and we're going to reward them by giving

12

them a bigger facility?

13

at all appropriate.

14

CHAIR CARROLL:

15

MS. MATZKE:

I don't think that that is

Can you conclude in one minute?

I definitely can.

Yes.

It has also been talked about how dolphins

16
17

have longer life spans.

18

dolphins in captivity, some would die instantly,

19

some a few years later.

20

spans.

21

The quality of their life is not the same.

22

It's true when I work with

Now they have longer life

That means we have become better jailers.

Of the four dolphins they had originally

23

planned to move here, one already died.

Okay?

The

24

only things Hawaiian about these Atlantic Bottlenose

25

Dolphins were three of their names.

One of their
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1

breeding females they hoped to come over to

2

reproduce more dolphins, I believe she's had two to

3

three miscarriages and now her own life.

4

This whale -- this dolphin has died and won't be

5

sent here anymore.

She died.

So one other note was in regards to Shamu and

6

7

he was saying how much people loved Shamu and come

8

back to see Shamu

9

MS. ALUETA:

Four minutes.

10

MS. MATZKE:

I think we should know Shamu is not a whale,

11

it is a trade name and there have been many Shamus.

12

Please let us not repeat this gruesome history.

13

Maui County, we are about righteous care and about

14

honoring what is sacred.

15

being here and for passing this bill.

16

CHAIR CARROLL:

17

MS. ALUETA:

18

Thank you.

I thank you very much for

Questions?

Aloha.

Proceed.

The next testifier is June Freiwald.

She

will be followed by Jennifer Dillon.

19

MS. FREIWALD:

20

Wailea.

21

Maui for many reasons, it's natural beauty of the

22

land and of the sea.

23

Hello.

I am June Freiwald, and I'm from

I have lived in Maui for ten years.

I love

We are very dependent, as September 11th's

24

unfortunate and horrible situation has really shown

25

us, on our visitor industry.

I believe our visitors
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1

drive our economy.

Many businesses here in Maui and

2

us as citizens derive our paychecks from these

3

visitors that come.

4

very difficult chance to continue making a living

5

here.

If they do not come, we have a

6

I believe they come to Maui also to enjoy the

7

natural beauty here and to experience the ocean; the

8

reefs, the turtles, the whales and the dolphins that

9

are in their natural environment.

I have seen

10

dolphins in Sea World and in Florida.

II

their tiny pond was so green.

12

play with.

13

very deep sadness, very deep boredom.

14

to see that happen here in Maui; their sadness,

15

their distress.

16

In Florida

They had one toy to

When you looked in their eyes, you saw
I do not want

Our visitors come to Maui to relax, to enjoy

17

Maui.

I do not believe that dolphins or whales in

18

captivity ever is a good idea.

19

wholeheartedly and I support you all for bringing

20

this bill before Maui.

21

all we need to stop any more testifying of the

22

dolphins in captivity issue.

23

issue.

24

what is right for Maui?

25

or whales in captivity ever is not right for Maui.

I support this bill

I believe that once and for

It is a very heated

There are many people on all sides.

But

And I believe that dolphins

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS,
(808) 524-2090

INC.

98

1

Thank you.

2

CHAIR CARROLL:

3

Proceed.

Thank you.

Any questions?

Thank you.

,

4
5
6
7

MS. ALUETA:

will be followed by Maile Kaanoi Sjostrand.
MS. DILLON:

Hi.

in Haiku.

My name is Jennifer Dillon, and I live
And I'm testifying on behalf of myself.

Keeping cetaceans in captivity causes

8
9

The next testifier is Jennifer Dillon, who

needless and well-documented suffering to animals

10

who as intelligent and complex beings are entitled

11

to greater consideration by humans.

12

unfortunate that at a time when worldwide public

13

sentiment and grass roots activism is causing

14

facilities which display dOlphins and whales to

15

close down that we are considering building one on

16

Maui.

17

beautiful island where dolphins and whales live wild

18

and people can see them in their natural habitat and

19

be inspired by them and perhaps gain a heightened

20

appreciation for our natural world.

21

It is

It would be a very sad thing I think for our

The fundamental idea behind keeping

22

intelligent creatures such as dolphins and whales in

23

captivity is the misguided notion that we can only

24

understand nature by dominating it, that humans are

25

somehow above nature and not a part of nature.
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1

traditional Hawaiian culture rightly emphasizes the

2

importance of living in harmony and balance with

3

nature.
I believe that if you adopt this measure,

4
5

history will show you to have been farsighted

6

guardians not only of dolphins, but of Maui's

7

cultural heritage.

8

CHAIR CARROLL:

9

MS. ALUETA:

10
11

Thank you.

Thank you.
Any questions?

Proceed.

The next testifier is Maile Kaanoi Sjostrand,

who will be followed by Curtis Connors.
MS. SJOSTRAND:

Hi.

My name is Maile Kaanoi Sjostrand.

12

live in Kihei.

13

just let you know that I am for-this bill, but the

14

gentleman that works for Dolphin Quest jarred a

15

memory of mine that I would like to share with you.

16

When I was about nine or ten years old I got

I

And my plan was come up here and

17

to see one of the many Shamus, I guess.

And, you

18

know,

19

there is I was really excited seeing them jump

20

around and just all the different things they could

21

do.

22

sisters, there's five of us, down to go look at him

23

in his little pool area.

24

eyes and I started crying, literally, just felt this

25

sadness.

just like all the other little girls and boys

Then my mom and dad took me and my brothers and

My heart sunk.

And I got to see in his

And I don't know if it's,
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1

you know, just my being Hawaiian and the whole

2

aumakua.

3

It is the Gecko.

4

aumakua.

I don't have the dolphin as my aumakua.
And I really respect just all

But I work in the retail industry in Maalaea

5

6

and every day I get to hear stories of tourists

7

coming back from snorkel trips and how they see the

8

turtles and the dolphins and sharks or whatever have

9

you in the wild and just their excitement of seeing

10

that.

Are we going to get that same excitement of

11

them seeing them in a pool?

I don't think so.

And just yesterday, another story I would

12
13

like to share, a 70-year-old lady who just moved to

14

Maui was telling me about how she was just sitting

15

on the beaches in Kihei.

16

with her.

17

because she had started seeing dolphins jumping

18

around this guy in a canoe.

19

in her eyes, hearing that story.

20

that excitement if she saw them in, you know, a

21

pool?

22

MS. ALUETA:

23

MS. SJOSTRAND:

And she had her binoculars

She was so excited she brought them

And just the excitement
And would she have

I don't think so.
Three minutes.
I

would like to end with just saying that

24

they're in our back yards.

25

We're in Maui.

We're not in Iowa.

Let's keep them there.
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1

CHAIR CARROLL:

2

MS. ALUETA:

3

4

Thank you.

Questions?

Proceed.

The next testifier is Curtis Connors, who

will be followed by Leslie Smith.
MR. CONNORS:

Good morning.

My name is Curtis Connors.

5

live in Kihei.

6

one of the reasons -- one of the many reasons for

7

moving here was not to have a dolphinarium in the

8

backyard when we have got millions of miles of it

9

out there.

10

CHAIR CARROLL:

11

MS. ALUETA:

12
13

I moved to Maui 14 years ago.

I

And

So thank you.
Thank you.

Questions?

Proceed.

The next testifier is Leslie Smith, who will

be followed by Jeanne Aronson.
MS. SMITH:

Good morning.

Thank you for your time.

My

14

name is Leslie Smith, and I live in Kihei.

15

couple of things that I have been jotting down while

16

sitting here.

17

Just a

We must look at the ramifications of this

18

dolphin center.

19

American's seven generation theory.

20

environmental action was taken, the elders would

21

gather together and discuss how their actions would

22

affect the next seven generations.

23

our children.

24

idea of placing other beings in captivity as being

25

sound or educational?

It makes me think of the Native
Before any

We must think of

Do we want to keep instilling the

Is there really even a debate
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1

when our own freedoms are being questioned at this

2

very moment?

3

our children with pride in our souls?

Is this something that we can give to

This is -- The time has come to work together

4
5

with all beings on this planet, feet, hoofs,

6

feathers or fins.

7

very much.

8

CHAIR CARROLL:

9

MS. ALUETA:

10

I support this bill.

Thank you.

Questions?

Thank you

Proceed.

The final testifier is Jeanne Aronson.

MS. ARONSON:

Aloha.

My name is Jeanne Aronson, and I'm

11

living in Kihei.

12

years now.

13

I just want to see the dolphins be free, the whales

14

be free.

15

ocean and we're swimming around and all of a sudden

16

a dolphin or a pod of them comes around you, it's

17

kind of like a blessing where they're showing their

18

presence to you and they feel comfortable being

19

around you.

20

think that we should be going out and grabbing them

21

out of their world and putting them into ours

22

because we're invading their space and we should

23

leave it -- leave them alone.

24

bill highly.

25

CHAIR CARROLL:

I have lived here for almost four

And I have come to love Maui so much and

I just feel like when we go out into the

That is the way it should be.

And I support this

Thank you very much.

Thank you.

I don't

Questions?
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1

MS. ALUETA:

2

CHAIR CARROLL:

3

Mr. Chair, there are no further te?tifiers.
Is there anyone in the audience that would

wish to give testimony at this time?

4

If not, public testimony is now closed.

5

. END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .

6

CHAIR CARROLL:

I would like to thank all those that came

7

today, those that gave testimony and those that just

8

came to listen and support others, and also the

9

television audience that has been with us today.

10
11

12
13

are going to take a five-minute recess.

RECESS:

11:15 a.m.

. RECONVENE:

11:22 a.m.

CHAIR CARROLL:

The Human Services and Economic

14

Development Committee is now back in session.

15

(Gavel.)

16

We

All right.

Members, we have had much

17

information today and we have also had much written

18

information that has come in late.

19

missing two members of our Committee.

20

date early next week where we can reconvene for

21

decision making.

22

like to recess until Tuesday, 9/25, at 1:30 p.m. in

23

this chamber.

24
25

Also we are

If there is no objection, I would

Is there any objection?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

We do have a

No objection.
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1

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:

2

CHAIR CARROLL:

There's no objection.

As for the public, those that gave

3

testimony today won't be able to give testimony

4

again, but anybody that hasn't given testimony today

5

would be able to give at that time.
I am sorry that we can't do the decision

6

7

making today, but it's a fact that we do not want

8

anything we do to be challenged, and this is the

9

best way to do it.
I thank you again and I thank the members of

10
11

the Committee and our television audience.

12

meeting is recessed.

13

RECESS:

(Gavel.)

11:23 a.m.

14
15

16
17

18
19
20

21
22
23
24
25
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C E R T I F I CAT E

1

2

STATE OF HAWAII

3
4

SS.

CITY AND COUNTY OF MAUl

5

IT Sandra J. Gran, Certified Shorthand

6

7

Reporter for the State of Hawaii, hereby certify

8

that the proceedings were taken down by me in

9

machine shorthand and was thereafter reduced to

10

typewritten form under my supervision; that the

11

foregoing represents to the best of my ability, a

12

true and correct transcript of the proceedings had

13

in the foregoing matter.

14

I further certify that I am not attorney for

15

any of the parties hereto, nor in any way concerned

16

with the cause.

17
18

DATED this 6th day of October, 2001, in Maui,
Hawaii.

19
20
_-.JI/h...~----

I,

21

22
23

Sandra J. Gran
Hawaii CSR 424
Notary Public for Hawaii
My Commission Expires:
5/14/04

SANDRA J. GRAN
Notary Public
state of Hawaii
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